

#7



ARE ENDING AIDS 2030 AND UHC POLICY OBJECTIVES JOINTLY ATTAINABLE IN SADC? A FISCAL PERSPECTIVE



DISCLAIMER:

These reports are published as they were reported/presented during the ERG or ERG/TWG meeting





ARE ENDING AIDS 2030 AND UHC POLICY OBJECTIVES JOINTLY ATTAINABLE IN SADC? A FISCAL PERSPECTIVE

Produced by: Oxford Policy Management (OPM) - APW with UNAIDS (thru TSF) 2014/410408



TABLE OF CONTENTS

10 summary

- 10 1 Political, Epidemiological and Economic Context
- 12 2 Health and HIV Expenditure Trends
- 14 3 Resource Needs
- 16 4 Resource Gap with Current Funding Strategies
- 18 5 Funding Gap after additional fiscal policy initiatives Summary policy implications

$26\,$ methodological annex and references

26 26	Annex A Methodology A.1 Overview of the Macroeconomic Framework
26	A.1 Overview of the Macroeconomic Framework A.1.1 Introduction
20	A.1.2 Key components
28	A.1.3 Theoretical approach
28	A.1.4 Macroeconomic accounting identities
28	A.1.4.1 The real sector
29	A.1.4.2 The fiscal sector

29	A.1.4.3 The monetary sector
30	A.1.4.4 The external sector
30	A.1.4.5 Key linkages between the sectors
31	A.1.5 Incorporating health and HIVAIDS resources
33	A.2 Data and Assumptions
33	A.2.1 Time Series
33	A.2.2 Macro Data
35	A.2.3 Health Expenditure Data
36	A.2.4 HIV/AIDS Data
36	A.2.5 Linkages between Government Spending on
	Health and HIVAIDS
38	A.2.6 Combining Health and HIVAIDS Expenditures
41	A.2.7 Resource Needs
45	A.2.8 Financing Gap
46	A.2.9 Innovative Funding Sources
46	A.2.10 Efficiency Gains and Savings
46	A.2.11 Analysis Categories
48	A.3 Regression Findings for Public Expenditure Growth
	and OOP
49	A.4 Approach to Projected Donor Funding
51	Annex B References

58

ANNEX COUNTRY FINDINGS

- 58 Introduction
- 58 Abbreviations
- 59 1 Angola
- 59 1.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria
- 60 1.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS
- 61 1.3 Resource Gap
- 62 1.4 Domestic Financing Options
- 62 1.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications
- 63 1.6 Data Issues
- 64 2 Botswana
- 64 2.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria
- 65 2.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS
- 65 2.3 Resource Gap

66 2.4 Domestic Financing Options 67 2.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications 67 2.6 Data Issues 68 3 Democratic Republic of Congo 3.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria 68 69 3.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS 69 3.3 Resource Gap 70 3.4 Domestic Financing Options 72 3.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications 72 3.6 Data Issues 73 4 Lesotho 73 4.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria 74 4.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS 74 4.3 Resource Gap 75 4.4 Domestic Financing Options 4.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications 76 76 4.6 Data Issues 77 5 Madagascar 77 5.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria 5.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS 78 78 5.3 Resource Gap 79 5.4 Domestic Financing Options 81 5.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications 81 5.6 Data Issues 82 6 Malawi 82 6.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria 6.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS 83 83 6.3 Resource Gap 84 6.4 Domestic Financing Options 6.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications 85 6.6 Data Issues 86 7 Mauritius 87 87 7.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria 88 7.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS 88 7.3 Resource Gap 89 7.4 Domestic Financing Options 91 7.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications 91 7.6 Data Issues 92 8 Mozambique 92 8.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

- 93 8.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS 93 8.3 Resource Gap 94 8.4 Domestic Financing Options 95 8.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications 95 8.6 Data Issues 96 9 Namibia 96 9.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria 9.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS 97 97 9.3 Resource Gap 98 9.4 Domestic Financing Options 99 9.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications 99 9.6 Data Issues 100 **10** Seychelles 10.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria 100 10.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS 101 101 10.3 Resource Gap 102 10.4 Domestic Financing Options 103 10.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications 103 10.6 Data Issues 105 11 South Africa 11.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria 105 106 11.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS 106 11.3 Resource Gap 107 11.4 Domestic Financing Options 11.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications 108 108 11.6 Data Issues 109 12 Swaziland 109 12.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria 110 12.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS 110 12.3 Resource Gap 111 12.4 Domestic Financing Options 112 12.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications 112 12.6 Data Issues 113 13 Tanzania 113 13.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria 13.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS 114 114 13.3 Resource Gap 115 13.4 Domestic Financing Options 116 13.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications
- 116 13.6 Data Issues

- 117 14 Zambia
- 117 14.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria
- 118 14.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS
- 118 14.3 Resource Gap
- 119 14.4 Domestic Financing Options
- 120 14.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications
- 120 14.6 Data Issues
- 121 15 Zimbabwe
- 121 15.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria
- 122 15.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS
- 122 15.3 Resource Gap
- 123 15.4 Domestic Financing Options
- 124 15.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications
- 124 15.6 Data Issues



SUMMARY



A Fiscal Perspective

TOMAS LIEVENS ALEX MURRAY-ZMIJEWSKI PAUL BOOTH

October 2015

The Southern Africa Development Community and its Member States are committed to the twin policy objectives of Universal Health Coverage and Ending AIDS in 2030. However, the funding landscape for health and HIV will change dramatically over the coming 15 years. This paper explores how changes in funding sources impact on countries' ability to achieve UHC and HIV policy goals.

We first examine the SADC political, epidemiological and economic context. We then determine the cost of achieving UHC and Ending AIDS in 2030, separately and combined (taking a HIV within UHC perspective), and benchmark this cost against the fiscal space for health and HIV

generated over the next 15 years by the current funding strategies of SADC Member States. We conclude that this would leave Member States short of financial resources to achieve universal coverage for health and HIV. We then explore which fiscal policy initiatives Member States can take to increase fiscal space for health and HIV. We find that a combination of reprioritisation of government spending towards health and HIV, expansion of fiscal space earmarked to health and HIV, and technical efficiency savings yield more than enough resources to achieve health and HIV resource needs combined. However, a great variation exists across SADC Member States, and some countries will not be able to generate sufficient resources to achieve these policy goals.

1 Political, Epidemiological and Economic Context

1. The SADC is a political institution through which Member States cooperate, negotiate and collectively determine legislation and policy. It has the sway to operationalise regional agreements and, thereby, to guide national-level policy making, planning and budgeting efforts. The institution can be instrumental in supporting health and HIV financing policy reform across the region.

- 2. Differences life in expectancy, maternal, infant and under-5 mortality, incidence, prevalence and HIV immunisation and coverage the percentage of births assisted by trained health workers, reflects the variation of both the epidemiological profiles and the capacity of the national health systems to address population health needs. This implies that the path to universal coverage of health and HIV services will vary across countries.
- 3. HIV & AIDS, TB and malaria remain the largest contributors to morbidity and mortality across SADC. The region continues to experience the most severe HIV prevalence in the world and the world's top nine most highly infected countries are SADC Member States. Tuberculosis is experiencing a resurgence in the region as a result of the HIV epidemic and eight SADC Member States are among the fifteen countries with the highest TB incidence rate in the world. Malaria is endemic across the remaining seven SADC Member States and 75% of SADC's population is at risk of contracting malaria.
- 4. SADC Members States have made significant progress in tackling these communicable diseases. The number of people enrolled onto antiretroviral therapy (ART) has increased tenfold between 2005 and 2012 and the rate of new HIV infections has been reduced by more than 30% across the region as a whole and by more than 50% in seven

Member States. Progress against TB has been less dramatic and the burden of TB remains high, however the TB epidemic appears to have matured in most Member States. By the end of 2010, six Member States had recorded greater than 50% reductions in the burden of malaria.

- 5. At the same time, non-communicable diseases (NCDs) such as heart disease, diabetes, and cancers are rising rapidly. Influenced by rapid urbanisation, changing diets and improvements in the control of Communicable Diseases the WHO projects that NCDs will become the leading cause of ill health and death in the region by 2030. However, today a mixed picture emerges when looking at the contribution of non-communicable diseases to DALYs across Member States, reflecting the varying stages of epidemiological transition within their populations.
- 6. Africa's economies are growing rapidly and Africa's economic growth has been remarkably resilient, even in the face of an uncertain global economy. Over the past decade Africa has been the second fastest growing region in the world with an average annual GDP growth rate of 5.1%. In 2006, 13 African countries were categorised as middle-income. By 2013, that number had climbed to 21¹. Between 2013-2023 Africa's GDP is expected to grow by an average exceeding 6% per year-outstripping that of any other world. If projected growth is achieved, another 10 countries will attain middle-income status by 2025, raising the total number of Africa's middle income countries to 31 of 54 – almost triple that of 2006.

¹ World Bank. "Africa's Pulse: An analysis of issues shaping Africa's economic future" in Africa's Pulse, 2013.

- 7. While the SADC Member States pursue regional integration and economic convergence they exhibit vast differences in size, scope and level of economic development. South Africa is the 27th largest economy in the world while the Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC), Malawi, Mozambique and Zimbabwe are among the world's smallest. Similarly, their income structures vary, with four SADC Member States disproportionately reliant upon income from the Southern African Customs Union (SACU).
- 8. Projected economic growth in SADC remains strong overall, with high variability between Member States,

ranging from a real growth rate of 2% (Angola) in 2019/20, to 7% (Malawi, Mozambique). Between-country differences in economic development will have to be acknowledged when elaborating a joint SADC wide framework for action.

9. Positive economic prospects are further supported by a demographic transition. Falling birth rates and associated decline in the dependency ratio combined with an increase in the working age population offer the opportunity of a demographic dividend that supports SADC's growth in the coming decades.

2 Health and HIV Expenditure Trends

- 10. The real Total Health Expenditure (THE) is 163 USD per capita on average throughout the region in 2012/13 but there's a high variation between Member States. THE is over 400 USD per person in Seychelles whilst 8 USD per person in Congo DRC and Madagascar. Putting this into economic context, THE amounts to 7.8% of the regional GDP. Lesotho spends the most at 12.9%, followed by Malawi at 11.3%, and Namibia, South Africa and Swaziland with just less than 10%. Angola, Congo DRC, Madagascar, and Seychelles all spend less than 5% of GDP on health.
- **11. Overall 82% of health care financing comes from pooled domestic sources,** with 46% from governments, and 36% from the private sector (mostly voluntary health insurance). Only 11% is from out of pocket (OOP) spending and 7% from external funding.
- 12. However, excluding South Africa, the remaining 14 countries have a donor dependency of 20% and out of pocket spending of 20%, with a further high variation in funding sources by income status. Longer term sustainability of financing for health and HIV is therefore an important challenge in the region, certainly in light of UHC and Ending AIDS 2030, which both require sustained and high levels of expenditure. Low income SADC countries on average have government health expenditure of only 23% of THE. Donor dependency is 36% and OOP spending is 24% of THE. Lower-middle income SADC countries government contribution to health is higher at 42% and they depend on donors for 25% of their THE; and OOP is still relatively high at 21% of THE. The upper-middle SADC countries fund 88% of THE from domestic sources – 48% from Government and 40% from the private sector. Only 2% comes from donors and OOP expenditure is low at 9%.

- 13. On average SADC countries allocate 8.3% of general government expenditure to health, but with high variability between countries. The governments of Namibia, South Africa, Swaziland, and Lesotho all spend 12-14% of their budget on health. Mozambique and Tanzania spend less than 3%.
- 14. The average spent on HIV/AIDS per capita, using a disease burden approach², is 152 USD, with great variability across the SADC countries. Botswana, Mauritius and Namibia all have relatively high expenditures at over 300 USD, whilst Madagascar, Malawi and Mozambique spend less than 30 USD per capita.
- 15. 42% of total HIV expenditure in SADC is funded by international donors. Excluding South Africa, donor contributions rise to 63%, making the HIV Response highly donor dependent. Half of all HIVAIDS spending in SADC is from government budgets. Excluding South Africa, the share of government spending in total HIV spending falls to 1/3.
- 16. SADC governments contribute proportionally more on HIVAIDS as their incomes rise. In low income countries the share of public spending in total HIVAIDS expenditure is 20%, rising to 30% for lower middle income countries, and 73% for upper middle income SADC countries.
- **17. Donor dependency declines as income rises.** Low income countries are currently reliant on external financing for HIVAIDS by almost 80%, this declines to two

thirds for lower-middle income countries and to 20% for upper middle income countries in SADC.

- 18. The average spend on HIVAIDS across SADC accounts for 0.35% of GDP and 1.3% of the budget. However, the priority given to HIV in budget allocation varies significantly across countries. In general a governments' contribution to HIVAIDS rises with income, however there are exceptions. Angola and Mauritius spend much less than the upper middle income average: Tanzania and Zimbabwe spend significantly more than the low income average; and Botswana, Lesotho and Namibia spend a relatively large proportion on HIVAIDS: around 5% of their national budgets go to HIVAIDS, reaching over 1% of GDP.
- 19. Resch' DIPI³ averages 0.8 across SADC. The DIPI by income group shows that there is some greater prioritisation towards HIVAIDS as incomes rise, however, there is still important variation across this trend. Eight SADC countries have a low DIPI (less than 0.3) and these are scattered throughout the income groupings; four low income countries (Congo, Madagascar, Malawi and Zimbabwe); one lower middle income country (Zambia); and three upper middle income countries (Angola, Seychelles, and South Africa). It is clear that a higher GDP per capita does not necessarily equate to a greater proportional amount spent on HIVAIDS needs.
- 20.20. To protect HIV spending from decreasing donor support, it should be more closely linked to health

² Total real HIV spending / [(AIDS DALYs/TOTAL DALYs)*country population]

³ Resch DIPI= GAE / GHE AIDS DALYs / TOTAL DALYs



spending. Across the SADC government contribution to health and HIV are not necessarily linked to income. And spending on health is not necessarily linked in a particular way to spending on HIV. Donor dependency in HIV is more than 6 times that in health; 42% compared to 7%. Therefore the expected decline in external funding for HIV in the coming years is expected to affect all SADC countries to a great extent, and may have a more substantial impact on HIV sector. It is important then to consider how health and HIV expenditures can be linked in an attempt to shelter HIV within the Universal Health Coverage agenda.

3 Resource Needs

21.The projected HIV resource needs amount to an average of 9.3 billion USD per annum across the region, peaking in 2019/20 before declining slightly to 2029/30, but the variability of resources required for HIV is high between Member States. For HIV resource needs we have used those supplied by UNAIDS covering the period 2015-2030 for SADC Member States. This equates to 0.8% of the total GDP for the region, and declines in real terms over the projection period from 1.1% to 0.4%. However, the variability between SADC Member States is high: the resource needs for low and lower-middle income countries is a much greater burden on their economies – averaging almost 2.5% of GDP. For upper middle income countries this averages 0.8% of GDP.

F.1

TOTAL HIV/AIDS RESOURCE NEEDS IN SADC (M USD) AND BY INCOME STATUS (AS % GDP)



22. Unlike resource needs for HIV, those for health are projected to continue to rise every year over the next fifteen years: from 50 billion USD to 156 billion by 2029/30. This would account for 7.1% of the regional GDP, with the higher burden falling disproportionally onto poor Member States. For health resource needs we use a normative framework based on recent research that estimates the cost of Universal Health Coverage (UHC) for a basic package of health services, expressed as a double target: either public health funding of 5% of GDP but not less than 86 USD (2012 dollars) per

capita. The latter condition is added in the knowledge that even if some lowincome countries spend 5% of GDP on health, they would not reach US\$ 86 per capita. Disaggregating this by income status gives a slightly different finding from the HIVAIDS resource needs. For HIV, the cost of dealing with the epidemic is high (as a proportion of the size of the economy) for both low and lower-middle income SADC countries. The cost to fund UHC in health, however, impacts disproportionally low income SADC countries, in which the economic burden is double that of the lower- and upper-middle income SADC countries.

F.2

TOTAL HEALTH RESOURCE NEEDS IN SADC (M USD) AND BY INCOME STATUS (AS % GDP)



23. The combined health and HIV resource needs are projected to move from 54 billion USD in 2015/16 to 141 billion by 2029/30. This would account for 6.7% of the regional GDP over the time period, with the heavier burden falling onto lowerincome Member States. To create a scenario where HIV resource needs are combined with health resource needs we need to consider how much of the UHC package is HIV-related, and how much of the HIV needs are health related. The combined health and HIV resource needs are less than if simply adding health and HIV needs together as we have attempted to extract any duplication. This means that on average throughout the region the share of UHC resource needs allocated to HIV, more than cover the total UNAIDS HIV resource needs.

4 Resource Gap with Current Funding Strategies

- 24. If SADC Member States do not take additional initiatives to fund HIV and health, i.e. they would continue to rely on the current sources of funding, they will not mobilise enough resources to meet the HIV, health and combined health and HIV resource needs, and not be able to meet the UHC and Ending AIDS in 2030 policy objectives.
- 25. For health, a business as usual funding strategy provides a resource gap which averages 25 billion USD a year over the next fifteen years, reaching almost 34.5 billion USD by 2029/30, accounting for 1.9% of the regional GDP and 6.9% of the total governments' budget across the member states. But there's a high variability across the region. South Africa is the only country without a gap, and it is projected that it could cover its health needs with a surplus of 0.3% of GDP. DRC and Tanzania have the largest nominal gaps; 7.7 and 6.1 billion USD, respectively. Relative to the size of the economy it is Malawi that has the greatest burden with the resource gap at 20% of its GDP. Madagascar has a large burden accounting for 12.5% of GDP and DRC's gap is 10.5% of GDP. The rest are less than 10% with Tanzania

and Mozambique both over 5% (8.6% and 6.9%, respectively). In terms of government national budgets Malawi, Madagascar, DRC, and Tanzania have a substantial health burden of more than 40% of their budgets and in Malawi's case this is averaging 84% of the projected available budget. The gaps for Mozambique, Lesotho and Zimbabwe are over 10% of their budgets. The remainder are less than 10%.

26. For HIV, the resource gap averages 3.2 billion USD a year over the next fifteen years, peaking at almost 4.7 billion USD by 2019/20, accounting for 0.3% of the regional GDP and 1.0% of the total governments' budget across the member states, again with high variation across countries. Namibia and the Seychelles are the only countries to have a surplus for HIVAIDS, averaging 0.3% and 0.2% of GDP pa, respectively. This means that technically there are enough funds to cover HIVAIDS needs but this will depend upon allocation. Mozambique has the largest nominal resource gap at 0.9 billion USD pa. In relation to their economy the greatest burden falls on Malawi (2.9% of GDP), Mozambique (2.2%), Swaziland (1.7%) and Zimbabwe (1.2%). The remainder have a gap of less than 1% of GDP. Those greater than 0.5%, in order of magnitude, are Zambia, Lesotho, Botswana, and Congo DRC. Countries with greatest difficult in terms of ability to pay from the budget are Malawi and Madagascar where the gap is greater than 10% of their budget. Swaziland is 7%, the remainder are less than 5%.

F.3

SADC REGIONAL HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP M USD AND AS PERCENTAGE OF GDP AND BUDGET (2015/16 TO 2029/30)



27. The resource gap for health and HIV combined averages 28.3 billion USD a year over the next fifteen years, reaching 35.7 billion USD by 2029/30. This would account for 2.2% of the regional GDP and 7.9% of the total governments' budget across the member states. The burden over time is declining as economies grow. South Africa is the only country without a gap, it is projected that South Africa could cover its HIVAIDS and UHC needs with a surplus of 0.2% of GDP. This means that technically there are enough funds to cover needs but this will depend upon allocation. DRC and Tanzania have the largest combined HIVAIDS and UHC gaps in the region; 8.1 and 6.4 billion USD pa, respectively. As a proportion of the economy Malawi has the largest burden with 24% of GDP pa projected to be not payable out of current budget allocations and donor funds. Madagascar, Congo DRC, Mozambique and Tanzania all have a resource gap at around 10% of their GDPs. The remainder of SADC countries have a gap of less than 5% of GDP. Malawi's combined HIVAIDS and UHC resource gap is projected

to equate to its entire budget – 96% on average over the 15 years. Other countries with a serious challenge to paying for UHC through domestic means, in order of magnitude, are Madagascar, Congo DRC, Tanzania, and Mozambique, all have a resource gap over 40% of their budgets.

- 28. All of the SADC countries will be struggling to provide UHC with or without HIV over the next fifteen years. Some of these countries need to alter their current allocations to ensure UHC is provided; others may need a substantially greater prioritisation of health and HIV to achieve the goal of UHC including HIV.
- 29. 29. While some countries are expected to have enough fiscal space for HIV alone from 2020/21 onwards, the HIV resource needs methodology assumes that expenditure on HIV is frontloaded, i.e. a higher investment is made in the period 2015-2020, in order to maximise population benefits and to keep total costs at a minimum. During this period, all SADC Member States face a funding gap with a funding strategy of 'business as usual'.

5 Funding Gap after additional fiscal policy initiatives

30. SADC as a whole can generate enough additional fiscal space from reprioritisation of public spending towards health and HIV, additional taxes with proceeds earmarked to health and HIV, and increased efficiency of health and HIV service delivery to plug the combined financing gap. However, even these strategies will not allow some Member States to generate enough resources to meet the UHC and Ending AIDS 2030 policy objectives. Efficiency savings, budgetary financing (reprioritisation) and earmarked financing could cover the UHC and HIV needs throughout the region by 2019/20. However, DRC, Madagascar, Malawi, Mozambique and Tanzania will not find enough resources to close the gap before 2030. TOTAL HEALTH RESOURCE NEEDS IN SADC (M USD) AND BY INCOME STATUS (AS % GDP)



31. Reprioritisation of public spending towards health and HIV follows benchmarks that are both politically and economically feasible. Once these reprioritisation targets are set the new resource gap is 13 billion USD smaller on average per year over the projection period. As a proportion of the regional economy the resource gap could fall from 2.2% of GDP to 1.4% pa over the fifteen years. For upper middle countries this single policy action of raising budgetary allocation may almost eradicate the resource gap by 2029/30. Their average gap in 2029/30 is only 0.5% of GDP. For lower middle income SADC countries the policy to raise the health and HIVAIDS budgets will reduce the gap to 1% of GDP. And the gap is not being addressed immediately by this policy, as in the near term it remains at 3% of GDP. For low income countries the policy halves the resource gap from 15% to 7% over the fifteen years. However, this gap of 7% of GDP remains a significant burden and there simply is not enough money in national budgets to meet the combined UHC and HIVAIDS resource needs. However,

even within country income groups there is important variation: Zimbabwe is a low income country but should be able to raise enough domestic resources to cover all its UHC and HIVAIDS needs in 2029/30. Zambia is the only lower middle income country with the potential to covers its UHC and HIVAIDS needs by 2029/30. It is only Angola and South Africa in the upper middle group that may be able to cover their UHC inclusive of HIVAIDS needs by 2029/30.



SADC COMBINED RESOURCE GAP WITH TARGETED (REPRIORITISED) BUDGETS (M USD) AND BY INCOME STATUS (AS PROPORTION OF GDP)



32. Earmarked taxes, which expand existing tax regimes on specific sectors, such as alcohol, tobacco, airline and mobile phone industry, or increases in headline personal, corporate and indirect taxes, have the potential to bring 7 billion USD a year to the region in the short turn. The policy option to reprioritise funding shows that over time many countries can be expected to self-fund through general taxation measures as growth and tax reform continues. However, in the short term the current tax systems cannot sustain the needs of the sector for the simple reason that tax reforms, leading to increased revenue collection and increased public expenditure, take time. This is the equivalent of an additional 0.5% of GDP for each country to go towards UHC inclusive of HIV, and so reduces SADC country's resource gap by this amount. As the HIV Response relies on front-loading expenditures, to increase effectiveness and efficiency, this option is particularly attractive. F.6

SADC COMBINED RESOURCE GAP WITH TARGETED BUDGETS AND EARMARKED TAXES (M USD) AND BY INCOME STATUS (AS PROPORTION OF GDP)



33.A potential 13 billion USD a year is projected to be captured by efficiency savings in health and HIV⁴. Simply defined, inefficiency refers to a failure to obtain maximum outputs for a given level of investment. What is important for efficiency is not simply the cutting of costs but increasing the

impact of spending and improving the efficiency with which funds are spent. The emphasis, therefore, is fundamentally on value for money, i.e. containing or reducing costs without reducing outcomes or, better yet, achieving better outcomes for the same level of investment.

⁴ The methodology used to estimate the magnitude of potential savings from imposing efficiency measures is based on international comparative performance via a Data Envelope Analysis (DEA) (Wu Zeng, 2014, for both health and HIV separately)

F.7

SADC COMBINED RESOURCE GAP WITH TARGETED BUDGETS, EARMARKED TAXES, AND EFFICIENCY SAVINGS (M USD) AND BY INCOME STATUS (AS PROPORTION OF GDP)



Summary policy implications

36. From a purely fiscal perspective, the current funding strategies will not achieve the related policy goals of UHC and Ending AIDS in 2030, but additional fiscal policy initiatives can be taken to decrease the funding gap. Despite high level political commitment to UHC and Ending AIDS in 2030, the current financing strategies for both health and HIV will not attain these objectives. However, a combination of reprioritisation of public spending towards health and HIV, earmarking revenue from innovative taxes, and increasing the efficiency of health and HIV service delivery, will allow the region to generate enough resources.

37. Some SADC countries are not able to mobilise enough fiscal space over the coming 15 years for UHC and Ending AIDS in 2030, and most countries face a funding gap for HIV specifically over the next five years, jeopardising an effective and efficient delivery of the HIV response assuming frontloading of expenditure. While the region as a whole can generate enough fiscal space for UHC and Ending AIDS by 2030, some Member States won't be able to do so from within their economy. Most SADC Member States also face a funding gap for HIV in the short term. This sits at odds with the logic underpinning the Ending AIDS 2030 strategy, which is based on frontloading expenditure, to increase effectiveness and keep overall costs down. HIV and AIDS being the leading cause of mortality in the region begs the question whether particular attention should be given to plugging the HIV funding gap in the short term.

- 38. There's a strong case for borrowing for HIV. As economic growth is expected to remain strong over the coming 10 years, the HIV funding challenge (which is independent of economic growth, but characterised by frontloading for maximum efficiency and effectiveness) is one of imbalanced distribution of fiscal space over time. A boost of expenditure on HIV is required in the period 2015-2020, whereas fiscal space from economic growth starts to pull through only from 2020. This makes a strong case for borrowing.
- **39.** Some SADC countries face no resource gaps at all. This simply means that, on the whole, enough financial resources are available in the system to achieve UHC and Ending AIDS 2030, it does not imply, however, that UHC and Ending AIDS in 2030 will be achieved. This depends on other factors not assessed in this study, such as distribution of public expenditure across population groups and health and HIV services, which are often skewed against poorer population groups, and in favor of services that are not cost-effective.

- 40. There is a high variation across Member States in terms of economic development, epidemiological profiles, priority given to health and HIV in public financing and the resulting health and HIV funding gaps. Even as some patterns emerge as economic development increases, paths to UHC and Ending AIDS 2030 are highly context specific.
- 41. However, even if between-country variation is high, the path to UHC and Ending AIDS 2030 has some generic building blocks. The SADC can build on those and take a number of initiatives that will help individual Member States to develop national strategies within a regional approach that aims to increase convergence of health systems and outcomes over time:
 - 1. Defining a package of costeffective services

In an ideal world enough financial resources are available to meet the funding challenges set by the UHC and Ending AIDS 2030 policy objectives. However, it is most likely, certainly in the short term that fiscal space will be constrained. This implies that choices about which health and HIV services to fund will have to be made. The SADC Secretariat can support Member States with an exercise to determine benefit package starting from the leading causes of mortality and morbidity in the country, and those health and HIV interventions that are cost-effectiveness. This would allow SADC Member State to reassess their current benefit packages, and focus limited resources on those services that have most impact on population outcomes.

2. Costing a package of cost-effective services

facilitate discussions To around allocations of public spending to health and HIV between the Ministry of Finance, the Ministry of Health and the HIV coordinating institutions, it is necessary to have a precise idea of the cost of health and HIV programmes, at different levels of benefit package, and over time. To do this the SADC Secretariat can support Member States with costing out the benefit package, offering a generic approach. Having a precise idea of the cost of achieving UHC and Ending AIDS in 2030 will be helpful in determining the level of public expenditure over time, striving to be adequate but taking into account fiscal constraints.

3. Developing a financing strategy for a package of cost-effective services with financial projection

Universal Health Coverage as well as Ending AIDS in 2030 require a specific package of cost- effective services to be offered with financial protection to the entire population. This means that the share of household out-ofpocket expenditure in total health expenditure should not exceed the 20-25% benchmark. Major paths to achieve this is by increasing the level of subsidy of public health and HIV services, reducing fees for service and drugs, or by increasing population coverage of mandatory social insurance. The SADC can support Member States in assessing current financing strategies, and designing ways to adapt them with a view to decreasing the share of outof-pocket expenditure in total health expenditure.

4. Delivering a package of costeffective services with optimal efficiency

To further support the dialogue around fiscal space for health and HIV, the SADC can support Member States with a SADC-wide technical efficiency study. This would entail that the SADC Secretariat develops a generic approach to assessing technical efficiency, actions to improve efficiency, and an estimate of efficiency savings, which is then applied in SADC of the Member States individually. This will provide Member States with a series of priority actions which, when implemented over the medium-term, can provide critical key performance indicators for the Ministry of Finance to release more funding for health and HIV.

5. SADC-wide debate on fiscal space for UHC and Ending AIDS in 2030

The current levels of allocation of public spending to health and HIV vary significantly across the SADC. The SADC can support Member States by organising a debate that brings together the elements from the previous steps, starting from the policy objectives of UHC and Ending AIDS in 2030: basic benefit packages, cost of offering basic benefit packages with financial protection, and efficiency savings. A SADC-wide discussion would involve the Heads of State and representatives of the Ministries of Health, Finance and the HIV coordinating agencies. The aim would be to obtain a long-term funding commitment that will allow to achieve UHC and Ending AIDS within the available fiscal envelope. The detail of such an agreement would

comprise specific public spending benchmarks for each SADC Member State, with a view of convergence across the SADC, specific targets for increased technical efficiency, as well as specific targets for out-of-pocket expenditure, to ensure financial projection.



METHODOLOGICAL ANNEX AND REFERENCES



TOMAS LIEVENS ALEX MURRAY-ZMIJEWSKI PAUL BOOTH

October 2015

Annex A Methodology

A.1 Overview of the Macroeconomic Framework

A.1.1 Introduction

The macroeconomic approach adopts a numeric framework, known as a financial programming framework, which is designed to assist in the development of a consistent approach to the different aspects of economic policy. The key feature of the financial programming framework is that it is based on a comprehensive view of the national economy, comprising four interdependent sectors. The four sectors are:

• The Real Sector, which relates to productive activities of the economy.

- The Fiscal Sector, which captures government transactions.
- The External Sector, which includes all transactions between the country in question and other countries.
- The Monetary Sector, which includes the transactions of the banking system and of the central bank.

Whilst not a sector in its own right, attention is also given to the debt of the central government, as the stocks and flows of the government's debt are reflected in the fiscal, external and monetary sectors.

At the outset, it should be clearly understood that the macroeconomic framework is not an economic model. It does not constitute a set of equations which attempt to model the behaviour and interaction between different sets of economic agents. In economic terminology, it is not based on a set of econometrically estimated behavioural and/or structural relationships which drive economic outcomes.

The macroeconomic framework is a tool for ensuring the consistency between different sets of assumptions about the future course of the economy. In other words, by starting with a set of assumptions about the economy (e.g. GDP growth), the framework assesses the impact of different policy options on the four sectors of the economy in a consistent manner.

A.1.2 Key components

The starting point for the macroeconomic framework is the tables published on the country's macroeconomic performance by the IMF. These tables are produced in a standard format for all countries as part of the IMF's Article IV surveillance activities. The standard IMF documents include five tables that are replicated in the macroeconomic framework used for this analysis.

These are:

- Table 1: Selected Economic Indicators, containing summary data from the real, fiscal, monetary and external sectors.
- Tables 2 & 3: Fiscal Operations of Central government, describing the government budget and its financing.
- Table 4: Monetary Accounts, showing the paths of broad money, net foreign assets and net domestic assets.

• Table 5: Balance of Payments, including indicators on gross international reserves.

These tables are transposed into Excel and expanded further as necessary, to produce data for the fours sectors of the economy described above. This is done through the following six work sheets:

- **Overview:** The Overview sheet includes projections for headline macroeconomic variables such as real GDP growth, GDP deflator and the exchange rate.
- **Real:** The Real sheet provides the projections of the real sector, including values for GDP and its components (including consumption and investment).
- **Fiscal:** The Fiscal sheet provides information on the annual budget for the government, including projections for domestic revenue, expenditure, grants and deficit financing.
- **Money:** The Money sheet provides projections for the monetary sector. It includes the path of key monetary aggregates, such as credit to the private sector.
- **External:** The External sheet provides forecasts for the Balance of Payments, including projections for imports, exports, and gross international reserves.
- **Debt:** Whilst the Debt sheet does not reflect a sector as such, it performs a simple function by taking the debt disbursements, combining these with the existing debt stock and forecast repayments, to project the debt variables into the future.

The different sheets are all linked to each other to ensure consistency, as discussed



further below. Additional worksheets are used to group together the key macroeconomic assumptions, to include the data on health resources and to present charts of macroeconomic indicators.

A.1.3 Theoretical approach

The framework uses four macroeconomic accounting identities to ensure consistency between the different sectors of the economy. A macroeconomic accounting identity is a relationship between a set of economic variables that must hold true by definition. For example, GDP must be equal to the sum of its components (investment, consumption, imports and exports). Each sector has its own accounting identity.

The framework ensures consistency between the sectors in two ways. Firstly, the macroeconomic framework ensures that all of the accounting identities are met. It does this through the use of a "residual" item, which is set via a formula to ensure that the identity is always true. For example, if we have already determined GDP, investment, imports and exports, then there can only be one value for consumption that is consistent with the accounting identity for the real sector (i.e. Consumption = GDP -Investment – Exports + Imports). In this case, consumption is known as the "residual".

Secondly, the macroeconomic framework ensures that wherever a variable features in more than one sector, the projections for that variable are the same in both sectors. For example, Imports features in both the real sector (as a component of GDP) and the external sector (as a component of the Current Account). Thus, the macroeconomic framework will ensure that whatever values are used for Imports in the external sector are also used in the real sector.

A.1.4 Macroeconomic accounting identities

This section will examine the accounting identities used in each sector and the residual that is used to balance them.

A.1.4.1 The real sector

BASIC IDENTITY:

GDP = Consumption (Private + Public) + Investment (Private + Public) + Exports – Imports

RESIDUAL:

Private Consumption

The primary assumption in this sector is that of growth in real GDP. This is used to extrapolate the current figure for GDP into the coming years. An assumption is also made about the future path of the GDP deflator in order to convert between real GDP and nominal GDP.

Having determined the value of GDP in future years, it is necessary to determine its composition. Public consumption (i.e. government current expenditure) and public investment (i.e. government development expenditure) are determined by the Fiscal sheet (see below). By making assumptions about the share of investment in GDP, it is possible to produce forecast figures for investment. Finally, Imports and Exports are linked from the External sheet (see below). Therefore, having determined the total value for GDP and all but one of its components, the residual component must be set to ensure consistency with the basic accounting identity. In this case, private consumption is used as the residual and is equal to GDP plus imports, less exports, private investment and total government spending.

A.1.4.2 The fiscal sector

principal repayments on external debt are determined by assumption and converted to local currency using the exchange rate.

All that remains is to determine the net disbursements on domestic debt. This is the residual in this sector and it set at a level to balance government borrowing with the overall deficit.

A.1.4.3 The monetary sector

BASIC IDENTITY:

Total Revenue – Total Expenditure = Net Borrowing

RESIDUAL:

Net Disbursements of Domestic Debt

BASIC IDENTITY:

Net Foreign Assets + Net Domestic Assets = Broad Money

RESIDUAL:

Net Claims on Other Sectors (a component of Net Domestic Assets)

This sector is focused on the government budget. Firstly, tax revenue is determined (based on an assumption about its share of GDP) as well other sources of revenue, such as grants and non-tax revenue. External grants are converted to local currency using the exchange rate.

Assumptions about made the are government's expenditure (excluding debt service). The interest payments on debt are calculated in the Debt sheet, such that a higher deficit in one year is reflected in higher interest payments in the subsequent year. These factors determine the government's overall deficit and hence the government's borrowing requirement. Future disbursements and Net foreign assets are determined by the net flow of foreign currency into the country, which is given by the change in official reserves in the balance of payments (i.e. from the External sheet).

Net domestic assets includes net claims on government and net claims on other sectors (i.e. the private sector). Net claims on government is determined by the outstanding stock of government debt, which is taken directly from the Debt sheet. Net claims on other sectors is the residual in this sector and therefore calculated at the end.



Broad money can derived from the economic relationship between nominal GDP, broad money and the velocity of money (PY=vM). Broad money is therefore calculated by dividing nominal GDP by an assumed figure for the velocity of money.

Having determined everything else using the above assumptions, net claims on other sectors is the residual and is set to ensure compliance with the accounting identify for this sector. It is equal to broad money less net foreign assets and less net claims on government.

A.1.4.4 The external sector

BASIC IDENTITY:

Current Account + Capital Account + Financial Account + Errors & Omissions = Change in Official Reserve Assets

RESIDUAL:

Change in Official Reserve Assets

The external sector is essentially a representation of the balance of payments, which captures the flow of foreign currency into and out of the country in question. The current account is determined by assumptions about the import and export of goods and services, income and remittances. Also included in the current account are government interest payments on external debt (taken from the Debt sheet) and external budget support grants (taken from the Fiscal sheet).

The capital account includes external project grants (taken from the Fiscal sheet). The financial account requires assumptions aboutforeign direct investment and portfolio investment. The only other significant components of the financial account are the disbursements and repayments of external loans to government, which are taken from assumptions in the Fiscal sheet.

Errors and omissions are assumed to be zero in the future. The only item left is the change in official reserve assets, which is used as the residual to ensure consistency in this sheet. The change in official reserves is therefore given by the sum of the current account, the capital account and the financial account.

A.1.4.5 Key linkages between the sectors

As discussed above, the second source of consistency comes from the use of only one set of forecasts wherever a variable appears in two different sectors. Table A1 summarises the linkages between different sheets. It is important to note that the link is created from the sheet listed on the left hand side to the sheet list along the top of the table (i.e. imports from the External sheet are transferred to the Real sheet.) To avoid confusion, only the most important linkages are shown, these correspond with the linkages discussed in the text above.

Using the above framework, it is possible to condense the forecasting of the economy, and its various sectors, to just a handful of key assumptions. Using these assumptions, the linkages and identities described above, and a few further details, it is possible to then project a range of macroeconomic variables and indicators into the future.

The framework therefore operates by retaining the IMF projections for the short

and medium term (until 2013) and then making a number of high level assumptions for key macroeconomic variables over the long term. These assumptions are based upon an extrapolation of the medium term IMF projections and an analysis of the available information on the economy of the country in question.

TA1 KEY INTER-SECTOR LINKAGES IN THE MACROECONOMIC FRAMEWORK

TO FROM	REAL	FISCAL	DEBT	MONEY	EXTERNAL
Real		GDP (for Revenue projections)		GDP (for Broad Money projections)	
Fiscal	Government Spending		Net Disbursements on Domestic Debt Disbursements on External Debt		External Grants Disbursements on External Debt
Debt		Interest Payments Principal Repayments on External Debt		Debt Stock (for Net Domestic Assets)	
Money					Interest on External Debt Principal Repayments on External Debt
External	Imports Exports		Exchange Rate	Change in Official Reserve Assets	

A.1.5 Incorporating health and HIVAIDS resources

Health and HIVAIDS resources can be divided into two forms; revenues and expenditures. It is important to be clear on the distribution to avoid double-counting the resources. For example, a grant from a donor would be included as a revenue but may also be counted as an expenditure by the government. Table A.2 shows the Health and HIVAIDS resources incorporated into the macroeconomic framework and the sectors that they are linked directly to.

TA2 HEALTH AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE FLOWS IN THE MACROECONOMIC FRAMEWORK

RESOURCE FLOW	SECTOR LINKAGES	
Revenues		
External project grants included in the budget	Fiscal, External	
External project grants not included in the budget	None	
External project loans	Fiscal, External, (Debt)	
Tax and non-tax revenues collected by the government and earmarked for Health	Fiscal	
Domestic borrowing by the government and earmarked for Health	Fiscal, (Debt)	
Expenditures		
Government (Current) Expenditure	Fiscal	
Expenditure by external project grants not included in the budget	None	
Expenditure by private individuals and companies	Real	

These resources are integrated into the appropriate sectors of the macroeconomic framework. This ensures consistency in both the macroeconomic projections and the Health and HIVAIDS expenditure projections in two ways.

First, those resources that are determined exogenously (either through external factors or by policy decisions) are linked to the macroeconomic framework so that changes in these variables have a macroeconomic impact. For example, higher grants from external donors may (i) increase government expenditure in the fiscal sector and (ii) increase the change in official reserves in the external sector (amongst other effects). Equally, a decision to increase taxes to finance Health will (i) increase the deficit and domestic borrowing and (ii) by higher interest payments on that debt, further increase the deficit in future years (again amongst other effects). Second, Health and HIVAIDS resources can be linked to macroeconomic variables to model their size under different scenarios. For example, external grants and loans will be converted into local currency via the exchange rate and domestic resources can be linked to GDP growth to see how they change under different scenarios.

Using the framework above, it is then possible to insert different assumptions for key macroeconomic variables and different Health and HIVAIDS financing mechanisms to examine scenarios for Health and HIVAIDS expenditure into the future. These scenarios can be supported by various indicators to assess the plausibility of the scenario (e.g. is the share of Health expenditure of GDP excessive?) and its macroeconomic stability (e.g. is government debt sustainable? Is the balance of payments stable?).

A.2 Data and Assumptions

A.2.1 Time Series

The findings are presented in the Southern African Development Community (SADC) fiscal year running from April to May. Data and findings cover the period from 2008/09 to 2029/30, and the baseline for projections is 2012/13. The exception is that Resource Needs are available for HIV/AIDS for fifteen years from 2015 to 2030. Therefore the HIV/ AIDS gap will be presented for those years.

A.2.2 Macro Data

Underlying macroeconomic data is taken from the International Monetary Funds' (IMF) World Economic Outlook (WEO) database (October 2013) and the most recent countryspecific IMF Article IV publications. The past and near future estimations are agreed by country government so can be viewed as official country data. The medium term projections (from around 2014 – 2019) meanwhile are produced by IMF staff.

After 2019 the methodology for projecting longer term (up to 2030) are set out in Table A.3A.3. National Public Expenditures and Revenues are set to grow towards the average proportions for each income status; e.g. Tax to GDP ratio set depending on if the country is expected to become a low, middle or high income country. Averages by income status were found from the World Bank Development Indicators database. Other key variables such as Exchange Rates remain stable over the longer term.

TA3 macro economic targets by income status

	SECTOR LINKAGES	MIDDLE INCOME	HIGH INCOME
Tax: GDP	Fiscal, External	24%	34%
Current Expenditure: GDP	None	21%	29%
Donor Funds: GDP*	Fiscal, External, (Debt)	0.3%	0.0%

Source: World Bank Development Indicators

Note: * There are exceptions to this target. Where current ODA levels are less than the target proportion the ODA values are set to remain stable nominally over the longer term. Countries affected are: Malawi, and Swaziland.

The SADC Member States also have the • underpinning assumptions based on the SADC convergence criteria. This provides underpinning key macro variables as follows: •

- Nominal Growth: graduates to 8% by 2025;
- Inflation: graduates to 3% by 2025;

 Gives Real Growth of 5%, (this is a more conservative assumption than the SADC Convergence Criteria of 7% annual Real GDP growth).

This provides us with a 'business as usual' scenario and allows us to compare the resultant key macro indicators from imposing health care scenarios.

It must be noted that within this baseline a key assumption is that external financing will decline in real terms over the projection period. This assumption affects the macroeconomic projections – as well as the sector-specific health and HIVAIDS funding scenarios – through budget and programme support as part of government revenue. Part A.4 of this annex gives an overview of the reasoning for declining development assistance in the near future. In sum, sources suggest that in the medium term external funding will remain stable at best and decline in low income countries¹.

For each country the current income status and projections of income growth are shown in Table

A.4. Over the fifteen year projection period there will be an upward transition in income for all countries. As mentioned for the macro assumptions these will be underpinned by the projected income per capita in 2030. The health and HIVAIDS projections will be set by the income status in 2025, the details of these will be discussed below.

TA3 MACRO ECONOMIC TARGETS BY INCOME STATUS

	BASELINI STATUS	BASELINE INCOME STATUS		HIGH INCOME		MACRO INDICATOR TARGET PROJECTIONS	
	2014/15		2024/25		2029/30		
Angola	6,025	Mid	8,930	Mid	11,177	High	
Botswana	7,987	Mid	16,237	High	23,692	High	
Congo DRC	481	Low	951	Low	1,252	Mid	
Lesotho	1,300	Mid	2,968	Mid	4,291	Mid	
Madagascar	476	Low	778	Low	1,005	Mid	
Malawi	248	Low	467	Low	609	Low	
Mauritius	10,542	Mid	23,032	High	34,375	High	
Mozambique	616	Low	1,471	Mid	1,981	Mid	

¹ See: http://www.oecd.org/newsroom/aid-to-developing-countries-rebounds-in-2013-to-reach-an-all-time-high.htm, and http://devpolicy.org/reports/ PB7-Global-aid-in-2013.pdf.

Namibia	5,575	Mid	10,144	Mid	13,746	High
Seychelles	14,600	High	26,333	High	37,333	High
South Africa	7,119	Mid	15,069	High	22,080	High
Swaziland	3,061	Mid	4,446	Mid	5,976	Mid
Tanzania	695	Low	1,194	Mid	1,537	Mid
Zambia	1,621	Mid	3,030	Mid	3,930	Mid
Zimbabwe	818	Low	1,716	Mid	2,369	Mid

Source: IMF and UN Baseline (GDP and Population, respectively) and OPM Projections

A.2.3 Health Expenditure Data

The model includes details on funding which is available for Health from all sources. Background data (2008 – 2013) is taken from the World Health Organisation (WHO) Global Health Expenditure Database which provides access to country-specific National Health Accounts (NHA) data. The projections are then calculated using the following assumptions²:

Government Health Spending: Grows with nominal growth elasticity of 1.1 as per international econometric findings (see McIntyre and Meheus, 2014). This assumes that Government funding to the Health sector will rise at a slightly faster rate than nominal growth; i.e. as a country grows richer it invests proportionally more into its health services. A cap is set on this growth, which is set at government health expenditures reaching 20% of total government budget (GGHE:GGE) as per the top ten percentage of GGHE:GGE globally³. International Funding: Medium term growth (2013 – 2015) rates were sourced from the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) projections (OECD DAC CRS Online Database). Over the longer term the trend in donor funding for health is equal to the annual change in total ODA (as per the external funding to GDP target for the relevant income status of each country, see A.3). However, where this leads to a rise in external financings for Health a stable nominal level of external funding is imposed.

Household Expenditure: Grows with nominal growth elasticity of 0.86 as per international econometric findings (see McIntyre and Meheus, 2014). This assumes that the need for Out Of Pocket (OOP) expenditures by households will grow at a slightly slower rate than nominal growth; i.e. as a country grows richer the health burden falls less onto citizens for ad-hoc expenditures.



² This method of extracting NHA database information has the risk of underestimating public expenditures on health and overestimating private consumption. Therefore, where possible country-specific NHA reports are used to confirm expenditures, if one is not available budgetary data is used, or an alternative source such as a public expenditure review, etc.

³ This 20% was found to be the highest spenders on health for low, medium, and high income countries, as per WHO Global Health Expenditures Database information. Countries affected are Lesotho and South Africa.

Private Company Expenditures: Grows in line with inflation to reflect rising cost of health services. This sector makes up a small proportion of health care financing sources.

Only in Zimbabwe is this method not possible as WHO / NHA data is available only up to 2006. Therefore Government Ministry of Finance Budget data was used for creating the trend in Government Health Expenditures, OECD DAC CRS used for Donor Disbursements and other sources for Household and Private Sector such as Health Systems Assessments and National Planning Strategies.

From these assumptions the model presumes a 'business as usual' scenario. The two key points are:

- i. that there are no great policy changes from central government in increasing health sector funding, and;
- ii. in most cases donor money is not flowing as rapidly into health as it has done over the past decade.

A.2.4 HIV/AIDS Data

The model provides a time series on available funding for HIV/AIDS from all sources. Background data is based on National AIDS Spending Assessment (NASA) publications by UNAIDS, or the Global AIDS Response Progress Report publications by UNGASS. The projections are then calculated using the following assumptions:

Government HIVAIDS Spending: Remains stable as proportion of Discretionary Expenditure. This shows the how much choice the Government has in allocating its discretionary budget towards HIV/AIDS. International Funding: Medium term growth (2013 – 2015) rates were sourced from the OECD. Over the longer term the trend in donor funding for HIVAIDS is equal to the annual change in total ODA (as per the external funding to GDP target for the relevant income status of each country, see Table A.3). However, where this leads to a rise in external financings for HIVAIDS a stable nominal level of external funding is imposed.

Household Expenditure: Grows in line with inflation in longer term reflecting the changes in cost of health care. NOTE: Household Expenditure here includes any Private Sector involvement but does not always include Out of Pocket (OOP) Expenditures – this is a function of the available data from NASA and UNGASS.

<u>Note:</u> In Angola and Zimbabwe there are no data available for private sector contributions to HIVAIDS spending. Therefore the average private sector spend on HIVAIDS was taken from all other SADC countries and used as an estimation. The average private sector spend on HIVAIDS was found to be 0.08% of GDP.

From these assumptions the model presumes a 'business as usual' scenario. The two key points are:

- i. that there are no great policy changes from central government in increasing HIV/AIDS sector funding, and;
- i. in most cases donor money is not flowing as rapidly into HIV/AIDS as it has done over the past decade.

A.2.5 Linkages between Government Spending on Health and HIVAIDS

As mentioned above in the 'business as usual' scenario government expenditure
on HIVAIDS is projected to rise in line with discretionary total government expenditure. Government expenditure on health is projected to rise by an elasticity of 1.1. This assumes no policy changes for health and HIVAIDS over the projection period. As such there is assumed to be no internal reallocation from or to HIVAIDS within the health budget.

The second scenario is the 'targeted budget' scenario, this is where a government decides to take policy action to raise domestic financing for Health and HIVAIDS. Here HIVAIDS spending will be determined by two policy actions:

First, each country takes action to alleviate the financing gap by raising Government Expenditure on Health. The target is set by taking the proportion of government expenditure on health spent by the top 25% of SADC countries of each income status. This is shown in A.5, and will be met 2024/25 and maintained up to 2029/30. From this increased health spending HIVAIDS will be allocated a greater nominal value.

In parallel the government would raise the share of health expenditure to HIVAIDS. The Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) is a measure of how willing and able a government is to spend national budget on HIVAIDS. The Resch DIPI measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS is calculated by taking Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by *Government expenditure on Health as* a proportion of AIDS DALYs within Total DALYs (where DALY is the Disability-

Adjusted Life Year). Resch has set what is known as a 'fair share' of health budget allocated to HIVAIDS as 0.5. This means, for example, a country where 10% of the total disease burden is due to AIDS would be expected to spend at least 5% of its health budget on AIDS programs. Each SADC country has this as a target to meet by 2024/25, and will maintain this up to 2029/30.

If a country is above the income-specific health budget allocation and/or the Resch share they will continue as per their baseline projection; i.e. they will not be reduced.

It must be noted that the information underpinning DIPI calculations has some limitations. The AIDS DALYs and TOTAL DALYs are constant as at 2012 WHO estimates⁴. More recent official estimations or projections are not available. HIVAIDS infection rates can be affected by multiple factors and may be unlikely to remain constant over the next fifteen years. It would be expected that a greater investment in HIVAIDS would reduce the prevalence and number of DALYs due to HIVAIDS, with a time lag. Under this situation the projections up to 2019/20 can be seen as a realistic projection for HIVAIDS. Further into the longer term up to 2029/30 there will be some lost validity. In this light the longer term projections are actually a cautious estimate of the ability of SADC countries to cover the HIVAIDS needs as the analysis presents a stable prevalence rate which would be more likely decline over time.

⁴ http://www.who.int/healthinfo/global_burden_disease/en/.

TA5 GOVERNMENT HEALTH EXPENDITURE AS % OF TOTAL GOVERNMENT BUDGET BY INCOME STATUS

BASELINE AVERAGE 2008/09 - 2012/13

Low Income Top 25%	8%
Congo DRC	7%
Malawi	5%
Madagascar	8%
Mozambique	2%
Tanzania	3%
Zimbabwe	7%
Middle Income Top 25%	12%
Angola	6%
Botswana	7%
Lesotho	9%
Mauritius	9%
Namibia	11%
Seychelles	8%
South Africa	13%
Swaziland	12%
Zambia	7%

Source: OPM Model

A.2.6 Combining Health and HIVAIDS Expenditures

To combine Health and HIVAIDS we need to avoid duplication of expenditures. Both government and external health expenditures will include some amount of HIVAIDS-specific spending, and some HIVAIDS expenditures will include nonhealth expenditures. These need to be teased out as follows:

Government HIVAIDS Expenditures in Health Expenditure – The historic data on Government Health Expenditure (GHE) and Government AIDS Expenditures (GAE) can give us an idea of what proportion of health expenditure is spent on HIVAIDS in each SADC country. The results is shown in Table A.6 where the average is seen as 17%. Low spending on HIVAIDS compared to Health is seen in Angola, Congo DRC and Mauritius all allocate only 1% of government health spending to HIVAIDS. Botswana, Lesotho, Namibia and Tanzania all have high levels of HIVAIDS expenditures accounting for more than a third and up to half of government health spending.

Donor HIVAIDS Expenditures in Health Expenditure - Using OECD DAC database we can gain an estimation of the level of external funding going to health which is used for HIVAIDS purposes. Data over a five year period was assessed and the averages for 2008/09 to 2012/13 are shown in Table A.6. The regional average of HIVAIDS expenditures within health external funding is found to be 56%. There is a wide divergence; from 4% of Seychelles external health funding specified for HIVAIDS, to 94% of external health funding going to HIVAIDS in Botswana. Each countries estimated proportion will be projected over time using these results.

Government and Donor Non-Health Expenditures in HIVAIDS Expenditure – Past UNAIDS GARPR data gives us an idea of the line items related to health and nonhealth activities for HIVAIDS. The results for both government and donor expenditures are shown in Table A.7 and will be used for the projections. These are underpinned by the analysis described in the next section and Table A.8.

Each SADC member state will have its own country proportions applied. But to provide a picture for the average regional impact the combined health and HIVAIDS expenditures will be calculated as follows:

- Government spending on health reduced by 17% to remove HIVAIDS expenditures;
- Donor funding for health reduced by 56% to remove HIVAIDS financing;
- Government spending on HIVAIDS reduced by 14% to remove non-health expenditure; and
- Donor funding on HIVAIDS reduced by 13% to remove non-health monies.

TA6 PROPORTION OF HIVAIDS EXPENDITURES COMPARED TO HEALTH EXPENDITURE (5 YEAR AVERAGE 2008/09 - 2012/13)

	GOVERNMENT: GAE WITHIN GHE	DONORS: HIVAIDS ODA WITHIN HEALTH ODA		
Angola	1%	25%		
Botswana	47%	94%		
Congo DRC	1%	15%		
Lesotho	44%	64%		
Madagascar	3%	8%		
Malawi	4%	48%		
Mauritius	1%	76%		
Mozambique	8%	51%		

Namibia	39%	91%	
Seychelles	5%	4%	
South Africa	10%	91%	
Swaziland	18%	85%	
Tanzania	48%	50%	
Zambia	7%	67%	
Zimbabwe	19%	48%	
SADC AVERAGE	17%	56%	

Note: Calculated from NHA and NASA for Government Expenditure, and OECD DAC CRS for Donors.

TA7 PROPORTION OF HIVAIDS EXPENDITURES RELATED TO HEALTH

	HEALTH RELATED HIVAIDS EXPENDITURES BY GOVERNMENT	HEALTH RELATED HIVAIDS EXPENDITURES BY DONORS
Angola	94%	49%
Botswana	78%	92%
Congo DRC	99%	81%
Lesotho	91%	71%
Madagascar	76%	82%
Malawi	86%	85%
Mauritius	89%	75%
Mozambique	99%	87%
Namibia	70%	88%
Seychelles	49%	86%
South Africa	87%	85%
Swaziland	99%	91%
Tanzania	99%	92%
Zambia	97%	95%
Zimbabwe	97%	86%
SADC TOTAL	86%	87%

Note: Based on UNAIDS GARPR data.

A.2.7 Resource Needs

These describe the estimated level of funding required to provide the basic level of Health or HIV/AIDS services a country needs.

Health Needs are set for each country to reflect the maximum of three spending options as per current international health financing norms (see McIntyre and Meheus, 2014). This would raise the country to the global average for health spending and are as follows:

- 86 USD per capita;
- 5% of GDP; or
- Current Government and Donor Health Spending.

HIVAIDS Needs were provided by UNAIDS and sourced from the Global AIDS Response Progress Reporting tool (GARPR).

Combined Health and HIVAIDS Resource

Needs require some calculations to the aforementioned Health Resource Needs and HIVAIDS Resource Needs. To create a scenario where HIVAIDS needs are combined with health needs we need to consider how much of the UHC package is HIVAIDS-related, and how much of the HIVAIDS needs are health and non-health related.

 For UHC Resource Needs a recent analysis on this topic found that: "The CMH, WHO norm and MBB each allocated between 12% and 18% of the s total cost of UHC to HIV/AIDS response interventions. UNAIDS estimated fiscal need for HIV/AIDS interventions is between 14% and 15% of estimated government plus donor expenditure on health between 2015 and 2019"⁵ (Alex CJ OPM 2015, page 34).

2. For HIVAIDS Resource Needs Estimation of the line items associated with health spending and those not directly health related were made. The resultant estimate of Health and Non- Health related UNAIDS HIVAIDS Resource Needs are set out in Table A.8. Past expenditures in these needs categories suggest that in the SADC region 86% were identified as directly health related, the remaining 14% not. Country specific results have been used as shown in Figure A.1.

Therefore, this study will use these finding as follows:

- Take 15% off of *Health Resource Needs* to give 'Non-HIVAIDS Health Resource Needs'.
- Remove 14% of the Non-Health related HIVAIDS needs to give '*Health-Only HIVAIDS Resource Needs*', (using the UNAIDS HIVAIDS Resource Needs as these are based on country-specific unit costs and can range from 51% in the Seychelles and 4% in Tanzania).
- Add the Non-HIVAIDS Health Resource Needs and the Health-Only HIVAIDS Resource Needs
- A Health and HIVAIDS Resource Needs with no duplications and no non-health costs.

⁵ Where CMH = Commission on Macroeconomics and Health, MBB = Marginal-Budgeting for Bottlenecks (approached used by the High Level Task Force on Innovative International Financing for Health Systems), and WHO = World Health Organisation.

TA8 disaggregation of unaids resource needs categories as health or non- health

1. PREVENTION (SUB-TOTAL) Non 1.01 Communication for social and behavioural change (BCC) 1.02 Community/social mobilization Non 1.03 Voluntary counseling and testing (VCT) Non 1.04 Risk-reduction and prevention activities for vulnerable and accessible populations Non 1.05. Prevention - Youth in school 1.06 Prevention - Youth out-of-school Non 1.07 Prevention of HIV transmission aimed at people living with HIV 1.08 Prevention programmes for sex workers and their clients 1.09 Programmes for men who have sex with men 1.10 Harm-reduction programmes for injecting drug users 1.11 Prevention programmes in the workplace Non 1.12 Condom social marketing Non 1.13 Public and commercial sector male condom provision 1.14 Public and commercial sector female condom provision 1.15 Microbicides 1.16 Prevention, diagnosis and treatment of sexually transmitted infections (STI) 1.17 Prevention of mother-to-child transmission 1.18 Male Circumcision 1.19 Blood safety 1.20 Safe medical injections 1.21 Universal precautions 1.22 Post- & Pre-exposure prophylaxis 1.98 Prevention activities not disaggregated by intervention 1.99 Prevention activities not elsewhere classified 2. CARE AND TREATMENT (SUB-TOTAL) 2.01 Outpatient care 2.01.01 Provider- initiated testing and counseling 2.01.02 Opportunistic infection (OI) outpatient prophylaxis and treatment 2.01.03 Antiretroviral therapy 2.01.04 Nutritional support associated to ARV therapy

	2.01.05 Specific HIV-related laboratory monitoring
	2.01.06 Dental programmes for PLHIV
	2.01.07 Psychological treatment and support services
	2.01.08 Outpatient palliative care
	2.01.09 Home-based care
	2.01.10 Traditional medicine and informal care and treatment services
	2.01.98 Outpatient care services not disaggregated by intervention
	2.01.99 Outpatient Care services not elsewhere classified
	2.02 In-patient care
	2.02.01 Inpatient treatment of opportunistic infections (OI)
	2.02.02 Inpatient palliative care
	2.02.98 Inpatient care services not disaggregated by intervention
	2.02.99 In-patient services not elsewhere classified
	2.03 Patient transport and emergency rescue
	2.98 Care and treatment services not disaggregated by intervention
	2.99 Care and treatment services not-elsewhere classified
	3. ORPHANS AND VULNERABLE CHILDREN (SUB-TOTAL)
Non	3.01 OVC Education
	3.02 OVC Basic health care
Non	3.03 OVC Family/home support
Non	3.04 OVC Community support
Non	3.05 OVC Social services and Administrative costs
Non	3.06 OVC Institutional Care
Non	3.98 OVC services not disaggregated by intervention
Non	3.99 OVC services not-elsewhere classified
	4. SYSTEMS STRENGTHENING & PROGRAMME COORDINATION (SUB-TOTAL)
	4.01 National planning, coordination and programme management
	4.02 Administration and transaction costs associated with managing and disbursing funds
	4.03 Monitoring and evaluation
	4.03 Monitoring and evaluation4.04 Operations research
	4.04 Operations research
	4.04 Operations research 4.05 Serological-surveillance (Serosurveillance)
	4.04 Operations research4.05 Serological-surveillance (Serosurveillance)4.06 HIV drug-resistance surveillance



	4.10 Upgrading and construction of infrastructure
	4.11 Mandatory HIV testing (not VCT)
	4.98 Program Management and Administration Strengthening not disaggregated by type
	4.99 Program Management and Administration Strengthening not-elsewhere classified
	5. INCENTIVES FOR HUMAN RESOURCES (SUB-TOTAL)
	5.01 Monetary incentives for human resources
	5.02 Formative education to build-up an HIV workforce
	5.03 Training
	5.98 Incentives for Human Resources not specified by kind
	5.99 Incentives for Human Resources not elsewhere classified
NON	6. SOCIAL PROTECTION AND SOCIAL SERVICES EXCLUDING ORPHANS AND VULNERABLE CHILDREN (SUB-TOTAL)
	6.01 Social protection through monetary benefits
	6.02 Social protection through in-kind benefits
	6.03 Social protection through provision of social services
	6.04 HIV-specific income generation projects
	6.98 Social protection services and social services not disaggregated by type
	6.99 Social protection services and social services not elsewhere classified
NON	7. ENABLING ENVIRONMENT (SUB-TOTAL)
	7.01 Advocacy
	7.02 Human rights programmes
	7.03 AIDS-specific institutional development
	7.04 AIDS-specific programmes focused on women
	7.05 Programmes to reduce Gender Based Violence
	7.98 Enabling Environment and Community Development not disaggregated by type
	7.99 Enabling Environment and Community Development not elsewhere classified
	8. Research (sub-total)
	8.01 Biomedical research
	8.02 Clinical research
	8.03 Epidemiological research
Non	8.04 Social science research
	8.05 Vaccine-related research
	8.98 Research not disaggregated by type
	8.99 Research not elsewhere classified

Note: Non = Non-Health related HIVAIDS resource need and could be on other Ministry budgets rather than MoH. Remaining line items are viewed as directly health related and assumed to be within the MoH budget.

FA1 ESTIMATIONS OF HEALTH-RELATED HIVAIDS EXPENDITURES FOR EACH SADC COUNTRY



Note: Based on UNAIDS GARPR Spending Categories, actual expenditures.

A.2.8 Financing Gap

From the macro, health, and resource needs data a financing gap is found; i.e. how much money is available in a country for Health and HIVAIDS compared to how much money is needed to provide basic needs for Health and HIVAIDS. There are two scenarios built around this:

Scenario 1: Business as Usual – Compares Health, HIVAIDS and the combined UHC and HIVAIDS needs against their spending from Government and Official Development Assistance.

Scenario 1 presents the situation assuming needs continue as expected, there are no policy changes in spending, and donors do begin to reduce their income flows and so there will be a shortfall of financing for Health and HIVAIDS (in most countries).

Scenario 2: Innovative Action – As per scenario 1 but with a stronger budget commitment to Health and HIVAIDS; i.e. Government Expenditures on Health rising to targeted values (as mentioned above) and HIVAIDS Resch share rises to 0.5, both by 2025. Additionally there is the inclusion of new alternative source of funding – earmarked taxes – and efficiency savings. Borrowing is discussed if all other domestic funding sources are exhausted and a financing gap remains.

Scenario 2 present a possible future where governments are taking a proactive stance to meet the UHC and HIVAIDS needs of citizens to offset the decline from donor funding.

A.2.9 Innovative Funding Sources

There are six different types of new alternative funding sources considered within the model as methods to fill the Financing Gap. These can be considered under two headings:

- Taxation Tax on Remittances; Mobile Phone Levy; Alcohol Levy; and Airline Levy
- Mainstreaming Public and Private Sector

Estimations of potential levels of income from the first six new domestic sources are calculated by using data found from other countries who have implemented these innovative sources. Their results have been summarised into an average return in terms of a percentage of GDP. These are summed and added to the available budget financing and a new financing gap is calculated. It must be noted that the sum of all these levies are included in the scenario and it is unlikely that all would be implemented, rather one or two may be chosen by a government. This would lessen the financial impact.

A.2.10 Efficiency Gains and Savings

Countries have differing levels of efficiency. If they can become more efficient the country will need less money to provide the same levels of service. The potential for each country to improve its efficiency rates have been calculated by international Data Envelopment Analysis (DEA), (Wu Zeng). These are then accounted for in the Resource Needs; i.e. reducing the amount of Resource Needs. A new financing gap is then calculated which includes both innovative funding and efficiency savings. This final financing gap presupposed the implementation of a number of policies from the national Governments regarding implementing a more efficient HIVAIDS system.

A.2.11 Analysis Categories

Throughout this report the findings are discussed as one entire group of SADC countries, sub-groups and some country specific findings. The full individual analysis for each country is in the Annex report. The two main types of disaggregation / groupings of countries are defined as follows, and summarised in Table A.9:

Income status – Categories are defined by the World Bank definitions of per capita income⁶:

- Low income is below 1,045 USD;
- Lower-Middle income between 1,045 and 4,125 USD;
- Upper-Middle income between 4,125 and 12,746 USD; and
- High income is above 12,746 USD.

As this analysis is projecting over a fifteen year period some countries move upwards into a new income bracket, this is shown in Table A.4 above. For discussions of the findings we consider the baseline 2014/15 income status as our defining point for groupings.

Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI)

- The Resch DIPI measure (as described

⁶ See: http://data.worldbank.org/about/country-and-lending-groups.

above) is used to categorise countries into groups of how HIVAIDS is prioritised by government. The categorising was defined by using the average found from 2008/09 to 2012/13. The average for all SADC countries
was found to be 1.1, (which is greatly buoyed by high estimate for Seychelles, without Seychelles the average would be 0.8).

- A low DIPI is set as the bottom 50% of all SADC countries, a Resch DIPI of less than 0.3;
- A medium DIPI is anything between 0.3 and 1.1 (the average); and
- A high DIPI is above the 1.1 SADC average.

TA9 SADC COUNTRIES BY ANALYSIS CATEGORIES

	INCOME STATUS (2012/13)	DIPI (2012 - 2013)
Angola	Upper Middle	Low
Botswana	Upper Middle	High
Congo DRC	Low	Low
Lesotho	Lower Middle	High
Madagascar	Low	Medium
Malawi	Low	Low
Mauritius	Upper Middle	Medium
Mozambique	Low	Low
Namibia	Upper Middle	High
Seychelles	Upper Middle	High
South Africa	Upper Middle	Low
Swaziland	Lower Middle	Medium
Tanzania	Low	High
Zambia	Lower Middle	Low
Zimbabwe	Low	Low

Source: Various

A.3 Regression Findings for Public Expenditure Growth and OOP

The methodological background to the public health spending and out-of-pocket multipliers to GDP are elasticities, obtained as follows.

The global pattern of total health spending (which includes both public and private expenditure) is closely related to national GDP. Data from the World Health Organisations based on National Health Accounts (NHA) for the years 2001-11 shows that the global average of total health expenditure (THE) is 7.2% of GDP. Public health spending (general government expenditure on health only) averages 5.7% of GDP globally.

However, THE is not quite proportional to GDP. Figure A.2 shows a scatter-plot of total health expenditure (THE) vs GDP (both per-capita) by country for the years 2001-2011. As can be seen, THE is strongly correlated to GDP (the r-squared value is 0.94, although the log-log plot conceals a large variance, particularly at high levels of GDP per capita). Globally, THE shows an elasticity of about 1.1 with respect to GDP, and about 1.2 in the SADC countries which do not show a significant difference from the global trend. This implies that GGEH generally rises about 10%-20% faster than GDP.

Out of pocket spending on health is somewhat more variable than total health expenditure (THE), but the National Health Accounts (NHA) estimates also show a global correlation with GDP, as shown in Figure A.3.

As can be seen, the global elasticity for OOP is about 0.86 – implying that OOP rises more slowly than GDP, and that OOP is a larger proportion of household income in poorer countries. Note however that the elasticity of OOP appears to be somewhat lower in SADC countries (shown in red), with a value of about 0.66. This implies that OOP is significantly lower as a proportion of household income in those countries with higher GDP per capita.

FA2 general government spending on health and gdp



FA3 OUT-OF-POCKET EXPENDITURE AND GDP



Source: Robert Greener, OPM

Note: Regressions used NHA data combined with IMF GDP estimates on a panel of data. The purpose of these graphs are really to position the SADC countries within a global context, not to come up with internationally valid SADC-specific elasticities.

A.4 Approach to Projected Donor Funding

Within this analysis a key assumption is that external financing will decline in real terms over the projection period. This assumption affects the macro economy (through budgetary revenues and deficit), as well as the sector-specific health and HIVAIDS funding scenarios. This section gives an overview of past tends in Overseas Development Assistance (ODA), and the reasoning for declining development assistance in the near future.

Medium term growth rates (2014 – 2016) for international funding are sourced from the OECD. The OECD projections estimate that growth in international aid will be 9% in 2013 and remain at zero percent for the three years from 2014 to 2016. This refers to all ODA from all donors to all countries.

OECD ODA projections are not available for HIVAIDS ODA in isolation. However, comparing historic disbursements of total ODA, health ODA, Sub-Saharan African ODA, and SSA Health ODA – see Figure A.4 – it is clear that the trends are not divergent. Therefore is has been assumed that medium term disbursements to health and HIVAIDS would not differ substantially from monies from donors to recipient countries for ODA in general. The total ODA annual growth rates were superimposed onto the baseline data for each SADC country. Over the longer term two sources suggest overall ODA will be flat (OECD and Development Policy Centre):

 The OECD suggests a rise to middle income and decline to low income (especially Africa)

 a function of soft loan availability over grants. There may be a movement towards

 Asia so Asian aid is equal to African⁷.

 The Development Policy Centre concludes that traditional sources of aid may decline, but that this could be offset by rising nontraditional sources, leading to the "overall level of external aid for developing countries remains flat for several years"⁸.

FA3 comparison of oda disbursements (annual change)



Source: Projections from: OECD Outlook on Aid (http://www.oecd.org/dac/aid- architecture/OECD%20Outlook%20on%20Aid%202013.pdf)

⁷ http://www.oecd.org/newsroom/aid-to-developing-countries-rebounds-in-2013-to-reach-an-all-time-high.htm.

⁸ Davies, R and Ia O', M. (2013).

Annex B References

- African Development Bank (2010) Tax Effort. Available at: http://www. africaneconomicoutlook.org/theme/ public-resource-mobilisation-andaid/the-state-of- public-resourcemobilisation-in-africa/tax-effort/
- African Development Bank. 2013. "AfDB Chief Economist Complex: "Health in Africa over the next 50 Years"." *AfDB Chief Economist Complex.* Accessed April 3, 2015. Available at: http://www.afdb.org/ fileadmin/uploads/afdb/Documents/ Publications/Economic_Brief_-_Health_ in_Africa_Over_the_Next_50_Years.pdf
- AFDB, OECD et al. 2013. "Special Theme: Structural Transformation and Natural Resources." *African Economic Outlook* 2013. Accessed April 9, 2014. Available at: http://www.africaneconomicoutlook. org/fileadmin/uploads/aeo/PDF/
- Africa Progress Panel. 2014. "Africa Progress Report2014:Grain, Fish, Money: Financing Africa's Green and Blue Revolutions." Africa Progress Panel, Geneva. Accessed April 5, 2015. Available at: http://www. afdb.org/fileadmin/uploads/afdb/ Documents/Project-and- Operations/ Africa_Progress_Report_2014.PDF
- African Union, Delivering results toward ending AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria in Africa African Union accountability report on Africa-G8 partnership commitments. 2013.
- Beegle, K., de Walque, D. 2009. 'Demographic and socioeconomic patterns of HIV/ AIDS in Africa', in *The Changing HIV/ AIDS landscape*, Lule E., Seifman R., and Antonio D. (Eds). The World Bank.
- Bloom, DE and Williamson, JF. 1998. "Demographic Transitions and Economic

Miracles in Emerging Asia." World Bank Economic Review (World Bank) 12 (3): 419 – 455.

- Boerma T, M. Chopra, and Evans D, *Health* systems performance assessment. Bulletin of the World Health Organisation, 2009. 87(1): p. 2.
- Cellini SR and Kee JE. "Cost-effectiveness and cost-benefit analysis" in Wholey JS, Hatry HP, and Newcomer KE. 2010. Handbook of Practical Program Evaluation, 3rd Edition. Jossey-Bass, San Francisco. ISBN: 978-0-470-52247-9. Available at: http://home. gwu.edu/~scellini/CelliniKee21.pdf
- Commission on Macroeconomics and Health. (Prabhat Jha, Anne Mills, Kara Hanson, Lilani Kumaranayake, Lesong Conteh, Christoph Kurowski, Son Nam Nguyen, Valeria Oliveira Cruz, Kent Ranson, Lara Vaz, Shengchao Yu, Oliver Morton, Jeffrey Sachs). 2002. 'Improving the Health of the Global Poor". *Science*; Vol.295; 15 March 2002.
- Center for Global Development (CGD). 2012. Priority-Setting in Health. Building Institutions for Smarter Public Spending. Washington.
- Chisholm, D. & Evans, D. B. 2010. Improving health system efficiency as a means of moving towards universal coverage. World Health Organisation, Geneva.
- Davies, R and Ia O', M. (2013) Global Aid in 2013: A Pause Before Descending', Development Policy Centre, Policy Brief 7; October 2013. Available at: http://devpolicy.org/reports/ PB7-Global- aid-in-2013.pdf
- Eaton JW, Menzies NA, Stover J, Cambiano V, Chindelevitch L, Cori A, Hontelez JAC,

Humair S, Kerr CC, Klein DJ, Mishra S, Mitchell KM, Nichols BE, Vickerman P, Bärnighausen T, Bershteyn A, Bloom DE, Boily M-C, Chang ST, Cohen T, Dodd PJ, Fraser C, Gopalappa C, Lundgren J, Martin NK, Mountain E, Pham QD, Pickles M, Phillips A, Platt L, Pretorius C, Prudden HJ, Salomon JA, van de Vijver DAMC, Wagner BG, White RG, Wilson DP, Zhang L, Bandford J, Meyer-Rath G, Remme M, Revill P, Sangrujee N, Terris-Prestholt F, Doherty M, Easterbrook P, Hirnschall G, Hallett TB. 2014. 'Health benefits, costs, and cost-effectiveness of earlier eligibility for adult antiretroviral therapy and expanded treatment coverage: a combined analysis of 12 mathematical models' in The Lancet Global Health. 2:e23-34. Available at: http://optimamodel.com/pubs/17eaton13-treatment.pdf

- Evans D, et al. 2000. The comparative efficiency of national health systems in producing health: an analysis of 191 countries. Geneva.
- Fenochietto, R. and Pessino, C. (2013) Understanding Countries' Tax Effort, IMF Working Paper 13/244, Washington DC.
- GBD 2013 DALYs and HALE Collaborators: Global, regional, and national age-sex specific all- cause and cause-specific mortality for 240 causes of death, 1990– 2013: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013; The Lancet, Vol. 385, No. 9963, p117–171; Published online: December 17, 2014. Available at: http://www.thelancet.com/pdfs/journals/ lancet/PIIS0140- 6736(14)61682-2.pdf
- GBD 2013 DALYs and HALE Collaborators: Global, regional, and national disabilityadjusted life years (DALYs) for 306 diseases and injuries and healthy life expectancy (HALE) for 188 countries, 1990–2013: quantifying the epidemiological

transition; The Lancet; Published Online, August 27, 2015. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/S0140-6736(15)61340-X.

- GBD 2013 Mortality and Causes of Death Collaborators: Global, regional, and national age-sex specific all-cause and cause-specific mortality for 240 causes of death, 1990–2013: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013; Published Online December 18, 2014; http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61682-2.
- Gouws, E., The HIV epidemic in Eastern and Southern Africa. 2013.
- Greener, R., Shared Responsibility for Financing the Global HIV Response. 2013, Oxford Policy Management. UNAIDS.
- Heredia-Ortiz, E. 2013. Data for efficiency: A tool for assessing health systems resource use efficiency.
- High Level Task Force on Innovative International Financing for Health Systems – Working Group 5 - Improving the Health of the Global Poor (2001).
- High Level Task Force on Innovative International Financing for Health Systems – Working Group 1 Report: Constraints to Scaling Up the Health Millennium Development Goals: Costing and Financial Gap Analysis. (2005).
- High Level Task Force on Innovative International Financing for Health Systems – Working Group 2 Report: More money for health and more health for the money (2005)
- Hussain F and Kimuli K. 2012. "Determinants of Foreign Direct Investment Flows to Developing Countries" in SBP Research Bulletin Volume 8, Number 1. Available at: http://www.sbp.org.pk/research/ bulletin/2012/Vol-8-1/article2fayyaz.pdf

- International Monetary Fund. 2013. "Sub-Saharan Africa: Keeping the Pace" in *Regional Economic Outlook.* Accessed March 17, 2014. Available at: http://www. imf.org/external/pubs/ft/reo/2013/afr/ eng/sreo1013.pdf.
- International Monetary Fund. World Economic Outlook 2014, October 2014.
- International Monetary Fund. World Economic Outlook 2015, June 2015.
- International Monetary Fund. 2013. "Sub-Saharan Africa: Keeping the Pace." *Regional Economic Outlook* (IMF). Accessed March 17, 2014. Available at: http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/ reo/2013/afr/eng/sreo1013.pdf
- Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation. 2013. Financing Global Health 2012: The End of the Golden Age? Seattle, WA.
- Jamison, Dean T et al. 2013. 'Global health 2035: a world converging within a generation'. The Lancet, Volume 382, Issue 9908, 1898–1955. Published Online: 03 December 2013. DOI: http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/S0140-6736(13)62105-4
- Kerr CC, Stuart RM, Gray RT, Shattock A, Fraser-Hurt N, Benedikt C, Haacker M, Berdnikov M, Mahmood AM, Jaber SA, Gorgens M, Wilson DP. 2015. 'Optima: a model for HIV epidemic analysis, program prioritization, and resource optimization' in *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes.* 69(3): 365-376. Available at: http://optimamodel.com/pubs/optima_ methods_paper_JAIDS.pdf
- Kumaranayake, L.; Conteh, L.; Kurowski, C. 2001. Analysis of the costs of scalingup priority health interventions in low and selected middle-income countries – Background paper of Working Group

5 prepared for the Commission on Macroeconomics and Health.

- Sochas, L: Crunching the Abuja numbers: Why countries should keep their Abuja promise; Published online, 2013. Available at: http://www.mamaye.org/ sites/default/files/evidence/mamayecrunching-the-abuja-numbers-v2%20 %281%29.pdf
- McIntyre, D and Meheus, F. 2014. Fiscal Space for Domestic Funding of Health and Other Social Services. Centre on Global Health Security Working Group Papers, Paper 5. Available at: http://www.chathamhouse. org/sites/files/chathamhouse/home/ chatham/public_html/sites/default/fil es/20140300DomesticFundingHealth McIntyreMeheus.pdf
- McKinsey Global Institute, Lions on the move: The progress and potential of African economies. 2010.
- McKinsey Global Institute, Africa at work: job creation and inclusive growth. 2012.
- Murray, C; Ortblad, K; Guinovart, C; Lim, S; Wolock, T; Roberts, TD and others: Global, regional, and national incidence and mortality for HIV, tuberculosis, and malaria during 1990–2013: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013; The Lancet, Vol. 384, No. 9947, p1005–1070; Published online: July 21, 2014
- Murray C and Evans D, Health systems performance assessment: debates, methods and empiricism ed. HC. Murray and D. Evans. 2003: World Health Organisation.
- Murray C and Frenk J, A WHO framework for health system performance assessment. 2000, World Health Organisation, Geneva

- Ncube, Mtuli. 2014. *The Emerging Middle Class in Africa.* Johannesburg: Routledge.
- Laxminarayan R, Mills AJ, Breman JG, Measham AR, Alleyne G, Claeson M, Jha P, Musgrove P, Chow J, Shahid-Salles S, Jamison DT. 2006. 'Advancement of global health: key messages from the Disease Control Priorities Project' in *The Lancet.* Apr 8;367(9517):1193-208.
- Lievens T., Humphrey, E. and Sekidde S. 2012. Assessment of the Potential of Innovative Financing Mechanisms for HIV, Health and Development. A focus on Africa. UNAIDS.
- OECD (2014) Aid to Developing Countries Rebounds in 2013 to Reach an All Time High. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/ newsroom/aid-to-developing-countriesrebounds-in-2013-to- reach-an-all-timehigh.htm
- Oxford Policy Management (OPM). April 2015. Opportunities and challenges for the integration of health and HIV financing. Unpublished.
- Oxford Policy Management. 2014. Development of a Framework of Action for Sustainable financing for health and HIV and AIDS responses in the SADC region.
- Powell-Jackson T., Hanson K. and McIntryre D. 2012. Fiscal space for health. *A review of the literature.*, Resyst, Editor.
- Price Waterhouse Coopers: Doing Business: Know your Taxes – East Africa Tax Guide 2013/14; 2013. Available at: http://www. pwc.com/en_KE/ke/assets/pdf/eastafrica-tax-guide-2013-2014.pdf
- SARPAM. 2010. Pharmaceutical Market Analysis, Southern African Regional

Programme on Access to Essential Medicines. Johannesburg.

- SARPAM. 2012. SADC Pooled Procurement of Essential Medicines and Medical Supplies. Situational Analysis and Feasibility Study. Johannesburg.
- Southern Africa Development Community, SADC regional assessment report of policies and programmes on child and adolescent HIV, TB and malaria. 2012.
- Schwartländer, et al. 2011. 'Towards an improved investment approach for an effective response to HIV/AIDS'. The Lancet 2011; 377: 2031–41.
- Shillcutt SD, Walker DG, Goodman CA and Mills A. 2009. 'Cost-Effectiveness in Lowand Middle- Income Countries: A Review of the Debates Surrounding Decision Rules' in *Pharmacoeconomics*; 27(11): 903–917. Available at: http://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2810517/ pdf/ukmss- 28462.pdf
- Sweeney S., Obure C.D., and Vassall A. 2011. The impact of integrating HIV & AIDS services with other health services on costs and efficiency; a review of current evidence and experience. UNAIDS, Geneva.
- Tandon, A., and Cashin, C. 2010. Assessing public expenditure on health from a fiscal space perspective, in HNP Discussion Paper. World Bank, Washington. Available at: http://siteresources.worldbank.org/ HEALTHNUTRITIONANDPOPULATION/ Resources/281627- 1095698140167/ AssesingPublicExpenditureFiscalSpace.pdf
- United Nations General Assembly Resolution A/67/L.36: Global health and foreign policy. The UN Resolution on Universal Health Coverage, adopted 12 December

2012. Available at: http://www.un.org/ ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/67/ L.36&referer=http://www.un.org/en/ga/ inf o/draft/index.shtml&Lang=E

- UNAIDS (2011) A New Investment Framework for the Global HIV Response, UNAIDS Issue Brief, Geneva.
- UNAIDS. 2014. Fast-Track Ending the AIDS epidemic by 2030. Geneva: UNAIDS.
- UNAIDS. 2014. *The Gap Report 2014.* Geneva: UNAIDS.
- UNAIDS. 2015. *Fact Sheet 2014* Statistics. Geneva: UNAIDS.
- UNAIDS aidsinfo. 2015. *New HIV infections (all ages)*. Geneva: UNAIDS.
- UNAIDS. 2012. AIDS Dependency Crisis: Sourcing African Solutions. Geneva: UNAIDS.
- UNAIDS. 2013. Efficient and Sustainable HIV Responses – Case Studies of Country Progress.
- UNAIDS. 2015. UNAIDS Country Statistics. Available at: http://www.unaids.org/en/ regionscountries/countries/
- Williams, B. 2014. *HIV and TB in Eastern and Southern Africa: Evidence for behaviour change and the impact of ART*. South African Centre for Epidemiological Modelling and Analysis (SACEMA), Stellenbosch. (2014)
- Whiteside, A., Surgey, G, Greener, R, Bradshaw, S, Mucheuki, C. 2013. *Responding to health challenges: the role of domestic resource mobilisation*, HEARD, Editor.
- World Bank, Africa's Pulse: An analysis of issues shaping Africa's economic future. 2013 (Volume 8).

- World Bank. April 2014. "Africa's Pulse: An analysis of issues shaping Africa's economic future." *Africa's Pulse* Volume 9. Accessed April 5, 2015. Available at: http://www.worldbank.org/content/ dam/Worldbank/document/Africa/ Report/Africas-Pulse- brochure Vol9.pdf
- World Bank. World Development Indicators, http://databank.worldbank.org/.
- World Bank. 2015. "World Bank DataBank GINI index." Available at: http://data. worldbank.org/indicator/SI.POV.GINI/.
- World Bank. 2014. [Kelly S, Shattock A, Kerr CC, Gama T, Nhlabatsi N, Zagatti G, Harimurti P, Wilson DP, Gorgens M]. *HIV Mathematical Modelling to Support Swaziland's Development of its*
- *HIV Investment Case.* The World Bank. Available at: http://optimamodel.com/ pubs/swaziland- report.pdf
- World Bank. 1993. World Development Report 1993: Investing in Health. World Bank and Oxford University Press.
- WorldBank.2013. WorldDevelopmentReport 2014: Risk and Opportunity. Managing Risk for Development. Washington.
 Accessed March 2015. Available at: http://siteresources.worldbank.org/ EXTNWDR2013/Resources/8258024-1352909193861/8936935-135601144821 5/8986901-1380046989056/WDR-2014_ Complete_Report.pdf.
- World Bank Institute. 1999. Holly Wong and Ricardo Bitrán: Module 5 - Designing a Benefit Package: Prepared for the Flagship Course on Health Sector Reform and Sustainable Financing; October 1999.
- World Bank and University of New South Wales. January 2015. [Masaki E, Fraser

N, Haacker M, Obst M, Wootton R, Sunkutu R, Görgens M, Gray R, Shattock A, Kerr C, and Wilson D.] Zambia's HIV response: Prioritised and strategic allocation of HIV resources for impact and sustainability.Findings from the HIV allocative efficiency study. The World Bank. Available at: http:// optimamodel.com/pubs/zambiareport.pdf

- World Health Organisation European Ministerial Conference on Health Systems. *The Tallinn charter: Health Systems for Health and Wealth.* Tallinn, Estonia, 25-27 June 2008
- World Health Organisation. 2015. Tough Choices- Investing in Health for Development. National experiences of the Commission on Macroeconomics and Health.
- World Health Organisation, World Health Statistics. 2011.
- World Health Organisation. 2011. Global AIDS Response Progress Report 2011. Geneva.
- World Health Organisation. *Global Health Expenditure Database*, 2015. Available at: http://apps.who.int/nha/database
- World Health Organisation. 2001. Report of the Commission on Macroeconomics and Health.
- World Health Organisation. 2011. The Abuja Declaration: Ten Years On. WHO, Geneva. Available at: http://www.who. int/healthsystems/publications/abuja_ report_aug_2011.pdf
- World Health Organisation. 2012. *Global Tuberculosis Report.* WHO, Geneva.

- World Health Organisation. 2000. 'Health Systems: Improving performance', in *The World Health Report*, 2000. Geneva.
- World Health Organisation. 2006. World Health Report 2006: Working Together for Health. Geneva.
- World Health Organisation. 1999. World Health Report 1999: Making a Difference. World Health Organisation, Geneva.
- World Health Organisation. 2010. World Health Report 2010. World Health Organisation, Geneva.
- World Health Organisation. WHO: Country Statistical Profiles (per each SADC Member State); 2013.
- World Health Organisation. WHO country data – "Mortality and burden of disease: Non- communicable diseases". Available at: http://www.who.int/nmh/ countries/mus_en.pdf?ua=1
- World Health Organisation. World Health Assembly resolution 58.33; Available at: http://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/10665/20383/1/WHA58_33-en. pdf?ua=1
- Zeng, W. 2014. Evaluation of the Performance of National Health Systems in 2004-2011: An Analysis of 173 Countries. OPM internal note. 2014
- Zeng W., Shepard D.S., Chilingerian J., and Carlos Avila-Figueroa, C. 2012. How much could we gain from improved efficiency? An examination of performance of national HIV/AIDS programs and its determinants in developing countries. BMC Health Services Research 2012, 12:74; 2012



ANNEX COUNTRY FINDINGS

TOMAS LIEVENS ALEX MURRAY-ZMIJEWSKI PAUL BOOTH

October 2015

Introduction

This annex provides an overview of assumptions taken, baseline situation, and projected results for each of the 15 SADC countries. Each country has a short section on macroeconomic indicators, proportions currently spent on health and HIVAIDS, the projected resource gap for the integrated UHC and HIVAIDS, and potential future financing options.

An overview of the data used is provided. A full description of the methodology can be found in the Methodological Annex.

Abbreviations

DALY	Disability-Adjusted Life Year
DEA	Data Envelope Analysis
DIPI	Domestic Investment Priority Index
GAE	Government AIDS Expenditure
GARPR	Global AIDS Response Progress Reporting
GDP	Gross Domestic Product
GGE	General Government Expenditure
GHE	Government Health Expenditure

HIVAIDS	Human Immunodeficiency Virus and Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome
IMF	International Monetary Fund
NASA	National AIDS Spending Assessment
NHA	National Health Accounts
ODA	Overseas Development Assistance
OECD	Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development
OOP	Out of Pocket
ОРМ	Oxford Policy Management
SADC	Southern African Development Community
SSA	Sub-Saharan Africa
THE	Total Health Expenditures
UNAIDS	Joint United Nations Programme on HIVAIDS
USD	United States Dollars
WEO	World Economic Outlook
WHO	World Health Organisation

1 Angola

1.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

1 Table shows sub-set of key а macroeconomic indicators for Angola resulting from the financing gap model. These show that Angola will have a challenge to keep a lid on inflationary pressures to ensure that they meet the SADC real growth criteria. On average over the longer term inflation could fall to just above the 3% target. The Governments' Fiscal Deficit is within acceptable boundaries and Public Debt is

low and well below the SADC criteria. The IMF's latest Debt Sustainability Analysis states that Angola is in a sustainable debt position¹.

GDP per capita is expected to grow from around 6,000 USD in 2014/15 to more than 11,000 in 2029/30. This is a movement up from middle income to almost high income status over the time period – as such all macroeconomic indicators have been targeted to meet high income levels by 2029/30; e.g. taxation rates, and ODA levels. These will affect the fiscal space available for health and HIVAIDS.

¹ IMF Country Report No. 12/215 (Aug 2012) 'Angola 2012 Article IV Consultation and Post Program Monitoring'.

MODEL PROJECTIONS FOR ANGOLA COMPARED TO SADC CONVERGENCE CRITERIA

	SADC CONVERGENCE TARGETS		BASELINE	BUSINESS AS USUAL	INNOVATIVE ACTION
	2012	2018	2010/11- 14/15 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average
Real GDP Growth*	7%	7%	5.8%	3.0%	-
Nominal GDP Growth	-	-	16.6%	8.3%	-
GDP per capita (USD)	-	-	5,425	8,320	-
Inflation (Annual Change)	5%	3%	10.8%	5.3%	-
Fiscal Deficit (+/- 1%)	3%	3%	2.4%	-4.2%	-
Tax Burden**	-	-	39.2%	36.8%	37.2%
Public Debt (% GDP)	60%	60%	31.6%	36.0%	36.1%

Source: OPM Macro

Model Notes:

* = The sustainability of a 7% real growth rate over ten years was considered optimistic and for the model a more conservative 5% real growth rate was used.

** = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF / SSF mandatory contributions are included in both)

1.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS

Using the World Health Organisation (WHO) data for 2008/09 – 2011/12 the health sector in Angola is financed in the main by the Government; 60% of Total Health Expenditure (THE), and only 3% being provided by international funding. Households Out of Pocket Expenditures account for 26% of health expenditure and the remaining 10% is sourced from private companies. From the National Budget allocation to health sits at around 6%, as a percentage of GDP THE is just less than 4%. For HIVAIDS the UNGASS 2010 and 2012 reports suggests that 40% of funding comes from donors. The Government provides 60% of all funding for HIVAIDS but levels of expenditure are low at less than 0.2% of the National Budget, or 0.1% of GDP. A proxy for private sector expenditure was added to the model (none available from UNGASS report), using the average of SADC private sector spending on HIVAIDS – 0.038% of GDP. Once included this accounts for 50% of expenditures on HIVAIDS. The Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) stands at 0.002 which is very low in comparison to the SADC region where the average was 0.5 (average 2008/09 - 2012/13)². The Resch measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS sits at 0.3, again low compared to the SADC average of 1.1 over the baseline period³.

1.3 Resource Gap

Scenario 1: Business as Usual – Angola's health needs are set at 5% of GDP, and HIVAIDS needs are provided by UNAIDS. It is assumed that current allocation to health and HIVAIDS

and other related policies are continued with a slowdown in donor funding. Figure 1 shows an overview of the findings on resource needs, available funding, and resultant funding gaps. Key findings are as follows:

- UHC inclusive of HIVAIDS needs are underfunded by around 3.7 billion USD a year if the status quo continues.
- This equates to 1.5% of GDP, or 3.6% of the national budget, over the projection period.

PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: ANGOLA SCENARIO 1 (M USD)



² DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by General government expenditure as a proportion of the prevalence of HIV AIDS within the population.
³ Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within Total DALYs.

Scenario 2: Innovative Action – Angola takes action to alleviate the resource gap by raising Government Expenditure on Health to 12% (as per average middle income country health expenditure in SADC)⁴. In parallel the government would raise the share of health expenditure to HIVAIDS to 0.5⁵. This would be done over a ten year period, by 2024/25, and continue up to 2029/30. Other financing options such as earmarked funds are included as well as efficiency savings.

1.4 Domestic Financing Options

The modelling projections imply a reduction in monies from the international community for Health and HIVAIDS. To offset this and overcome the financing gap four options were examined, these are discussed below and shown in Figure 2:

- 1. Increased Government Budget **Allocation** - To overcome this resource gap current government funding to the health sector would need to double from the current 6% allocated to health to reach 12% by 2024/25. The DIPI Resch measure would need to rise from 0.3 to 0.5 over the same time period. This would be enough to close the gap in the medium term, reaching a surplus by 2021/22. However, in the short term - if budget redistribution is not immediately possible - other alternative funding options are required.
- 2. Alternative Sources The remaining resource gap can be partially closed in the short to medium term by the new

alternative sources of funding. These specific taxation measures where revenues are earmarked for UHC including HIVAIDS (such as airport and airtime levies, and mainstreaming) have the potential to bring an extra 1.3 billion USD a year to the sector. This equates to an average of 0.4% of GDP, and could close the gap by 2019/20 (in conjunction with the budgetary measures).

- **3.** *Efficiency* If Angola implemented efficiency measure they could save around 0.8 billion USD pa on the cost of UHC and HIVAIDS services. This equates to 0.3% of GDP, or 0.7% of the national budget.
- 4. Borrowing Finally, if needs were to be entirely covered Angola would be required to borrow in the near term (2015/16 – 2018/19) on average 850 million USD a year. This would raise the Debt: GDP ratio by 0.2 percentage points over the fifteen years.

1.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications

Assuming that the increased budget allocation to health and HIVAIDS is created through redistribution of current resources rather than increased national tax levels then, as Table 1 above shows, there is expected to be an increased tax burden of only 0.4 percentage points due to the new alternative funding sources.

However, the short term low level of investment in UHC and HIVAIDS sectors has led to a resource gap from 2015/16 to

⁴ Angola is still a middle income country in 2024/25 and so the middle income target is set rather than the high income which would be relevant after 2029/30.

⁵ This means, for example, a country where 10% of the total disease burden is due to AIDS would be expected to spend at least 5% of its health budget on AIDS programs.

PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: ANGOLA SCENARIO 2 (M USD)

8,000



2018/19. We've shown that it looks likely that this can be covered by a slow sustainable rise in government expenditures to health; new innovative measures; and efficiency savings. But to cover the gap in the short run some new borrowing would be necessary. This is only a small amount – less than 1% of GDP - and if carefully managed could add little pressure on the debt burden. It must be kept in mind that this would only be a short term measure. The current levels of debt are projected to remain within the 60% ratio prescribed by SADC - this addition brings the projection to 36.1% - and below the 40% recommended by IMF as a sustainable debt ratio. Therefore if no new domestic (or

development partner) monies can be found concessional borrowing may be a policy option.

1.6 Data Issues

Angola data availability allowed for the general macro modelling methodology to be applied; i.e. the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database data (2008/09 to 2012/13) was used as a basis for trend projections.

For HIVAIDS the UNGASS 2010 and 2012 reports were used.

2 Botswana

2.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

Table 2 shows a sub-set of key macroeconomic indicators for Botswana resulting from the financing gap model. These show that Botswana is growing at around 5% in real terms over the time period. Inflation is

projected to fall as required by SADC to 3% by 2029/30, averaging 4% over the longer term. The Governments' Fiscal Deficit is within acceptable boundaries and Public Debt is low and well below the SADC criteria. Indeed the IMFs Debt Sustainability Analysis shows that levels of debt are at historic lows and little risk is identified⁶.

T.2 MODEL PROJECTIONS FOR BOTSWANA COMPARED TO SADC CONVERGENCE CRITERIA

	SADC CONVERGENCE TARGETS		BASELINE	BUSINESS AS USUAL	INNOVATIVE ACTION
	2012	2018	2010/11- 14/15 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average
Real GDP Growth*	7%	7%	5.2%	4.8%	-
Nominal GDP Growth	-	_	13.3%	9.3%	-
GDP per capita (USD)	_	-	7,568	14,573	-
Inflation (Annual Change)	5%	3%	7.0%	4.3%	-
Fiscal Deficit (+/- 1%)	3%	3%	-1.2%	1.0%	-
Tax Burden**	-	_	23.8%	28.7%	29.1%
Public Debt (% GDP)	60%	60%	16.5%	11.3%	13.3%

Source: OPM Macro

Model Notes:

* = The sustainability of a 7% real growth rate over ten years was considered optimistic and for the model a more conservative 5% real growth rate was

used. ** = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF / SSF mandatory contributions are included in both)

⁶ IMF Country Report No. 13/296 (Sept 13) 'Botswana 2013 Article IV Consultation'.

GDP per capita is expected to grow from around 8,000 USD in 2014/15 to almost 24,000 in 2029/30. This is a movement up from middle income to high income status over the time period – as such all macroeconomic indicators have been targeted to meet high income levels by 2029/30; e.g. taxation rates, and ODA levels. These will affect the fiscal space available for health and HIVAIDS.

2.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS

Using the World Health Organisation (WHO) data for 2008/09 – 2011/12 the Health sector in Botswana is primarily funded by the Government who provided 55% of total health expenditures. Private Companies provide about a third – mostly through private health insurance. International Donors account for 10%, and Households Out of Pocket Expenditures account for only 4% of the total health expenditures; both of which are low relative to other SADC countries. The National Budget allocation to health is around 7%.

For HIVAIDS the NASA 2008/09 data shows that almost 60% of funding was supplied by the government. 38% comes from donors, and only 3% from the private sector. Total expenditure on HIVAIDS was about 3% of GDP, and government expenditure on HIVAIDS accounts for 3% of the National Budget. This and a Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) of 0.1 compared to the SADC region where the average was 0.5 (2008/09 – 2012/13)⁷. The Resch measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS sits at 1.5, performing better as compared to the SADC average of 1.1 over the baseline period⁸.

2.3 Resource Gap

Scenario 1: Business as Usual – Botswana's lower level health needs are set at 5% of GDP and HIVAIDS needs are provided by UNAIDS. It is assumed that current allocation to health and HIVAIDS and other related policies are continued with a slowdown in donor funding. Figure 3 shows an overview of the findings on resource needs, available funding, and resultant funding gaps. Key findings are as follows:

- Botswana is already on a path to meet the targets for Government Expenditure on Health as a proportion of government expenditure: 9% (as per average high income country health expenditure in SADC). In parallel the government is also projected to continue to spend above the 'fair share' of health expenditure to HIVAIDS – 1.0 versus the target of 0.5°.
- UHC and HIVAIDS combined resource needs are projected to be underfunded by 0.8 billion USD pa if the status quo continues. This equates to an average of 2.7% of GDP a year, or 7.6% of the national budget.

What do these findings mean? By the targets we are using in this model is seems that Botswana should have enough funds to cover the combined UHC and HIVAIDS resource gap. However, it does not necessarily mean all needs are covered in Botswana, just that 'theoretically' they could be depending on the distribution of resources. Moreover, if there were changes to priority needs in Botswana there is much fiscal space to utilise to increase the services offered in Botswana.

 ⁷ DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by General government expenditure as a proportion of the prevalence of HIV AIDS within the population.
 ⁸ Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within Total DALYs.
 ⁹ This means, for example, a country where 10% of the total disease burden is due to AIDS would be expected to spend at least 5% of its health budget on AIDS programs.



Scenario 2: Innovative Action – Since public spending on health and HIVAIDS is projected to grow to levels to sustain needs in this second scenario we look only at earmarked funds and efficiency savings.

2.4 Domestic Financing Options

The modelling projections imply a reduction in monies from the international community for Health and HIVAIDS. To offset this and overcome the financing gap three policy options were examined (as Botswana already invests to the targeted budget amount), these are discussed below and shown in Figure 4:

1. *Alternative Sources* – The resource gap can be partially closed by introducing new alternative sources of funding. These specific taxation measures where revenues are earmarked for Health and HIVAIDS (such as airport and airtime levies, and mainstreaming) have the potential to bring an extra 165 million USD a year. This equates to an average of 0.4% of GDP.

- 2. Efficiency If Botswana implemented efficiency measure they could save 620 million USD pa on the cost of health and HIVAIDS services. This equates to around 1.9 % of GDP, or up to 5% of the national budget. These two policy initiatives (earmarked taxes and efficiency) would be able to close the resource gap by 2022/23.
- **3.** *Borrowing* However, in the near term if needs were to be entirely covered Botswana would be required to borrow on average 350 million USD a year from 2015/16 to 2021/22. This would raise the Debt: GDP ratio by 3.1 percentage points over these seven years.

F.4

PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: BOTSWANA SCENARIO 2 (M USD)



2.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications

Assuming that the increased budget allocation to health is created through redistribution of current resources rather than increased national tax levels then, as the Table 2 above shows, there is expected to be an increased tax burden of only 0.4 percentage points due to the new alternative funding sources.

However, the medium term low level of investment in UHC and HIVAIDS sectors has led to a resource gap from 2015/16 to 2021/22. We've shown that it looks likely that this can be covered by a slow sustainable rise in government expenditures to health; new innovative measures; and efficiency savings. But to cover the gap in the medium run some new borrowing would be necessary. This could be around 3% of GDP and if carefully managed could add little pressure on the debt burden since Botswana has low levels of public debt – currently projected to be only 11.3% of GDP in the 'business as usual' scenario. It must be kept in mind that this would only be a short term measure. The current levels of debt are projected to remain well within the 60% ratio prescribed by SADC – this addition brings the 15 year projection to 13.3% - and below the 40% recommended by IMF as a sustainable debt ratio. Therefore if no new domestic (or development partner) monies can be found concessional borrowing may be a policy option.

2.6 Data Issues

Botswanan data availability allowed for the general macro modelling methodology to be applied; i.e. the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database data (2008/09 to 2011/12) was used as a basis for trend projections.

However, for HIVAIDS there was limited data sources. The NASA 2008 report was used as the basis for projections with only one data point.

3 Democratic Republic of Congo

3.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

Table 3 shows a sub-set of key macroeconomic indicators for the Democratic Republic of Congo (Congo) resulting from the financing gap model. These show that Congo is growing at an average of 7.2% which is in line with the SADC criteria, and slowing down slightly over the longer term. Inflation is falling slower than required by SADC but could get to 3% by 2029/30 with appropriate policies. The Governments' Fiscal Deficit has a strong possibility to grow to more than 5% of GDP which is out with the SADC convergence bounds. Public Debt is currently low due to debt relief and projected to stay within the SADC limits of 60% of GDP. However the IMF state that there are strong pressures for this to rise and the IMF's Debt Sustainability Analysis suggests Congo remains at "high risk of debt distress"¹⁰.

T.3

MODEL PROJECTIONS FOR CONGO COMPARED TO SADC CONVERGENCE CRITERIA

	SADC CONVERGENCE TARGETS		BASELINE	BUSINESS AS USUAL	INNOVATIVE ACTION
	2012	2018	2010/11- 14/15 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average
Real GDP Growth*	7%	7%	7.2%	6.0%	-
Nominal GDP Growth	-	-	15.2%	10.7%	-
GDP per capita (USD)	-	-	418	848	
Inflation (Annual Change)	5%	3%	7.9%	4.4%	-
Fiscal Deficit (+/- 1%)	3%	3%	-3.2%	-5.7%	-
Tax Burden**	-	-	11.1%	17.8%	18.2%
Public Debt (% GDP)	60%	60%	26.2%	37.1%	44.1%

Source: OPM Macro

Model Notes:

* = The sustainability of a 7% real growth rate over ten years was considered optimistic and for the model a more conservative 5% real growth rate was used.

** = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF / SSF mandatory contributions are included in both)

¹⁰ IMF Country Report No. 13/94 (April 2013) 'Democratic Republic of Congo: 2012 Article IV Consultation'.

GDP per capita is expected to grow from around 500 USD in 2014/15 to 1,250 in 2029/30. This is a movement up from low income to middle income status over the time period – as such all macroeconomic indicators have been targeted to meet middle income levels by 2029/30; e.g. taxation rates, and ODA levels. These will affect the fiscal space available for health and HIVAIDS.

3.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS

Using the World Health Organisation (WHO) data for 2008/09 – 2011/12 the Health sector in Congo is largely paid for by the state which contributes 50% of the health funding. Donor funding equates to around 8% of the total health expenditures and the private sector not more than 3%. However, Households Out of Pocket Expenditures account for 40% of health expenditure. From the National Budget allocation to health is around 7%.

For HIVAIDS the NASA and Investment Framework for HIVAIDS data show that almost all of funding comes from donors. The Government provides only 2% of funding for HIVAIDS and these levels of expenditure are low at 0.1% of the National Budget. The Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) is low at 0.001, which is significantly less than the SADC regional average of 0.5 (from 2008/09 – 2012/13)¹¹. The Resch measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS sits at 0.3, again low compared to the SADC average of 1.1 over the baseline period¹².

3.3 Resource Gap

Scenario 1: Business as Usual – Congo's lower level health needs are set at 86 USD per capita and HIVAIDS needs are provided by UNAIDS. It is assumed that current allocation to health and HIVAIDS and other related policies are continued with a slowdown in donor funding. Figure 5 shows an overview of the findings on resource needs, available funding, and resultant funding gaps. Key findings are as follows:

- UHC inclusive of HIVAIDS resource needs are projected to be underfunded by 8 billion USD pa if the status quo continues.
- This equates to 11% of GDP or 42% of the national budget.

¹¹ DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by General government expenditure as a proportion of the prevalence of HIV AIDS within the population. ¹² Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within Total DALYs.



20,000



Scenario 2: Innovative Action – Congo takes action to alleviate the resource gap by raising Government Expenditure on Health to 8% (as per average low income country health expenditure in SADC)¹³. In parallel the government would raise the share of health expenditure to HIVAIDS to 0.5¹⁴. This would be done over a ten year period, by 2024/25, and continue up to 2029/30. Other financing options such as earmarked funds are included as well as efficiency savings.

3.4 Domestic Financing Options

The modelling projections imply a reduction in monies from the international community

for Health and HIVAIDS. To offset this and overcome the financing gap four options were examined, these are discussed below and shown in Figure 6:

1. Increased Government Budget Allocation - To provide some reduction of this resource gap current government funding to the health sector would need to increase from the current 7% allocated to health to 8% (as per low income average spend in SADC). The DIPI Resch measure would need to rise from 0.3 to 0.5 over the same time period. With a greater government commitment to UHC financing over the next fifteen years the gap could be reduced by an average of

 ¹³ Congo is still a low income country in 2024/25 and so the low income target is set rather than the middle income which would be relevant after 2026/27.
 ¹⁴ This means, for example, a country where 10% of the total disease burden is due to AIDS would be expected to spend at least 5% of its health budget on AIDS programs.

192 million USD pa. However this would not be sufficient to close the gap and other alternative funding options would be required.

- 2. Alternative Sources The remaining gap can be reduced by the new alternative sources of funding. These specific taxation measures where revenues are earmarked for Health and HIVAIDS (such as airport and airtime levies, and mainstreaming) have the potential to bring an extra 400 million USD per year. This equates to an average of 0.4% of GDP.
- **3.** *Efficiency* If Congo implemented efficiency measure they could save around 3 billion USD pa on the cost of services. This equates to 3.7% of GDP, or up to 13% of the national budget.
- **4.** *Borrowing* Finally, it is projected that to fully close the financing gap accumulation of debt is necessary to meet the needs for Congo. The amount required to borrow to fully close the gap would be around 4.5 billion USD per year over the fifteen years. In relation to the economy this would around 7% of GDP.

F.6 PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: CONGO SCENARIO 2 (M USD) 0 **Baseline Resource** Gap UHC inclusive of HIVAIDS Resource Gap with Targeted Budget M USD Resource Gap with Budget & Earmarked Taxes M USD Resource Gap with Budget & Earmarked Taxes & Efficiency Savings M USD -12,000 2017/18 2018/19 2019/20 2020/21 2021/22 2022/23 2023/24 2023/26 2025/26 2025/26 015/16 2016/17 028/29 029/30

3.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications

Assuming that the increased budget allocation to health and HIVAIDS is created through redistribution of current resources rather than increased national tax levels then, as the Table 2 above shows, there is expected to be an increased tax burden of only 0.4 percentage points due to the new alternative funding sources.

However, the particularly low level of investment in the Health and HIVAIDS sectors has led to a large resource gap. We've shown that it looks likely that this can be covered by a slow sustainable rise in government expenditures to health; new innovative measures; and efficiency savings. But to cover the gap in full new borrowing would be necessary. This would not be an insignificant amount – 7% of GDP – and could add pressure to what the IMF classify as 'high risk of debt distress' which already exists. Having said that the projected levels of debt including UHC/ HIVAIDS borrowing would lead to an average debt: GDP ratio of 44.1% which is within the 60% ratio prescribed by SADC, (but above that prescribed by the IMF as a sustainable debt ratio - 40%). It is expected that borrowing for UHC would not be a recommendation for Congo, if essential concessional borrowing should be the priority.

3.6 Data Issues

The data available for Congo allowed for the general macro modelling methodology to be applied; i.e. the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database data (2008/09 to 2011/12) was used as a basis for trend projections.

For HIVAIDS the National Investment Framework report for HIVAIDS had past data from NASA reports and strong projections on future funding including projections from donors.
4 Lesotho

4.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

Table 4 shows a sub-set of key macroeconomic indicators for Lesotho resulting from the financing gap model. Lesotho's growth rate looks strong over the period and inflation should fall to meet the SADC criteria although later than 2018. The Governments' Fiscal Deficit has the potential to grow but remains within acceptable boundaries. Public Debt is at a sustainable level and well below the SADC criteria of 60% of GDP. The IMF's latest Debt Sustainability Analysis states that Lesotho is at "moderate risk of debt distress"¹⁵.

MODEL PROJECTIONS FOR LESOTHO COMPARED TO SADC CONVERGENCE CRITERIA

	SADC CONVERGENCE TARGETS		BASELINE	BUSINESS AS USUAL	INNOVATIVE ACTION
	2012	2018	2010/11- 14/15 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average
Real GDP Growth*	7%	7%	7.3%	6.1%	-
Nominal GDP Growth	-	_	13.0%	10.7%	-
GDP per capita (USD)	-	-	1,211	2,617	-
Inflation (Annual Change)	5%	3%	5.7%	4.6%	-
Fiscal Deficit (+/- 1%)	3%	3%	0.0%	-1.0%	-
Tax Burden**	-	-	22.9%	26.4%	26.7%
Public Debt (% GDP)	60%	60%	36.4%	32.8%	33.5%

Source: OPM Macro

Model Notes:

* = The sustainability of a 7% real growth rate over ten years was considered optimistic and for the model a more conservative 5% real growth rate was used.

** = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF / SSF mandatory contributions are included in both)

15 IMF Country Report No. 13/294 (Sept 2013) 'Kingdom of Lesotho Sixth Review Under The Three-Year Arrangement Under The Extended Credit Facility'.

GDP per capita is expected to grow from around 1,300 USD in 2014/15 to almost 4,300 in 2029/30. Lesotho is projected to remain a middle income country over the time period – as such all macroeconomic indicators have been targeted to meet middle income levels by 2029/30; e.g. taxation rates, and ODA levels. These will affect the fiscal space available for health and HIVAIDS.

4.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS

Using the World Health Organisation (WHO) data for 2008/09 – 2011/12 half of the Health sector Expenditures in Lesotho are sourced from the Government. Donors and Households Out of Pocket Expenses provide around 20% each, and the remainder is sourced from private companies. From the National Budget allocation to health sits at around 9%.

For HIVAIDS the NASA 2008/09 and 2009/10 reports show an equal share of funding comes from the Government and Donors, with only 1% from private contributions. Government expenditure on HIVAIDS account for 5% of the national Budget. The Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) stands at 0.2 which is low in comparison to the SADC region where the average was 0.5 (average 2008/09 – 2012/13)¹⁶. The Resch measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS sits at 1, which is in line with the SADC average of 1.1 over the baseline period¹⁷.

4.3 Resource Gap

Scenario 1: Business as Usual – Lesotho's lower level health needs are set as equal to the current levels of health expenditure – this is because Lesotho already spends more than 86 USD per capita and 5% of GDP on Health (112 USD in 2011/12, and 10% of GDP). HIVAIDS needs are provided by UNAIDS. It is assumed that current allocation to health and HIVAIDS and other related policies are continued with a slowdown in donor funding. Figure 7 shows an overview of the findings on resource needs, available funding, and resultant funding gaps. Key findings are as follows:

- UHC inclusive of HIVAIDS resource needs should be able to be funded from the current levels of expenditure in Lesotho. As mentioned above the health expenditure from Government is above the international level for basic needs and so adequate allocation to HIVAIDS is within the government's budget. However, at the moment the allocation to HIVAIDS is slightly lower and so a combined resource gap is found. This equates to 200 million USD a year.
- The gap is around 3.6% of GDP, or 8.9% or the national budget over the time period.

¹⁶ DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by General government expenditure as a proportion of the prevalence of HIV AIDS within the population. ¹⁷ Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within Total DALYs.



Scenario 2: Innovative Action – Lesotho has relatively high levels of budget allocation to health – over the 12% found within SADC middle income countries. However, they could raise their HIVAIDS allocation within the health budget to gain a DIPI of 0.5¹⁸. This would be done over a ten year period, by 2024/25, and continue up to 2029/30. Other financing options such as earmarked funds are included as well as efficiency savings.

4.4 Domestic Financing Options

The modelling projections imply a reduction in monies from the international community for Health and HIVAIDS. To offset this and overcome the financing gap four options were examined, these are discussed below and shown in Figure 8:

1. Increased Government Budget Allocation – Within the current health expenditures the allocation to HIVAIDS has been raised from 0.4 to 0.5 (the DIPI Resch 'fair share' measure) by 2024/25 and remains at this level. With this policy Lesotho gap declines by an average of 400 million a year, but this is not sufficient and so other means of financing are required.

- 2. Alternative Sources These specific taxation measures where revenues are earmarked for health and HIVAIDS (such as airport and airtime levies, and mainstreaming) have the potential to bring an extra 33 million USD a year to the sector. This equates to an average of 0.4% of GDP.
- **3.** *Efficiency* If Lesotho implemented efficiency measure they could save on average 200 million USD pa on the cost of services. This equates to around 3.2% of GDP, or 8.3% of the national budget. These three policy measures would be able to close the resource gap by 2020/21.
- **4.** *Borrowing* Finally, to close the gap in the near term 74 million USD is required over the initial five years.

PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: LESOTHO SCENARIO 2 (M USD)



¹⁸ This means, for example, a country where 10% of the total disease burden is due to AIDS would be expected to spend at least 5% of its health budget on AIDS programs.

4.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications

Assuming that the increased budget allocation to HIVAIDS is created through redistribution of current resources rather than increased national tax levels then, as Table 2 above shows, there is expected to be an increased tax burden of only 0.4 percentage points due to the new alternative funding sources.

If the 74 million USD were to be borrowed to close the gap in its entirety, this would mean a rise in the Debt: GDP ratio of 0.8 percentage points. Lesotho is projected to have a debt stock of around 33%, whilst this is within the IMF and SADC targets the country is considered to be at moderate risk of debt distress. Therefore if no new domestic (or development partner) monies can be found concessional borrowing may be a policy option.

4.6 Data Issues

The data availability for Lesotho allowed for the general macro modelling methodology to be applied; i.e. the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database data (2008/09 to 2011/12) was used as a basis for trend projections.

For HIVAIDS the NASA reports of 2008/09 and 2009/10 were used. More time series and up to date data would have been preferable.

5 Madagascar

5.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

Table 5 shows a sub-set of key macroeconomic indicators for Madagascar resulting from the financing gap model. These show that Madagascar will have to mitigate inflationary pressures to ensure that they meet the SADC real growth criteria. On average over the longer term inflation could fall to just above the 3% target. The Governments' Fiscal Deficit runs the risk of rising above the SADC boundaries. Public Debt is low and well below the SADC criteria. The IMF's latest Debt Sustainability Analysis states that Madagascar is at 'low risk' of debt distress¹⁹.

T.5

MODEL PROJECTIONS FOR MADAGASCAR COMPARED TO SADC CONVERGENCE CRITERIA

	SADC CONVERGENCE TARGETS		BASELINE	BUSINESS AS USUAL	INNOVATIVE ACTION
	2012	2018	2010/11- 14/15 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average
Real GDP Growth*	7%	7%	1.9%	4.9%	-
Nominal GDP Growth	-	-	9.4%	9.2%	-
GDP per capita (USD)	-	-	453	713	-
Inflation (Annual Change)	5%	3%	7.5%	4.3%	-
Fiscal Deficit (+/- 1%)	3%	3%	-2.5%	-4.4%	-
Tax Burden**	-	-	9.7%	17.6%	17.9%
Public Debt (% GDP)	60%	60%	37.5%	25.6%	34.8%

Source: OPM Macro

Model Notes:

* = The sustainability of a 7% real growth rate over ten years was considered optimistic and for the model a more conservative 5% real growth rate was used.

** = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF / SSF mandatory contributions are included in both)

¹⁹ Cited in IMF Country Report No. 15/24 (Jan 2015) 'Republic of Madagascar 2014 Article IV Consultation.

GDP per capita is expected to grow from just less than 500 USD in 2014/15 to 1,000 in 2029/30. This is a movement up from low to middle income status over the time period – as such all macroeconomic indicators have been targeted to meet middle income levels by 2029/30; e.g. taxation rates, and ODA levels. These will affect the fiscal space available for health and HIVAIDS.

5.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS

Using the World Health Organisation (WHO) data for 2008/09 – 2011/12 the Health sector in Madagascar is financed in the main by Households Out of Pocket Expenditures which account for 26% of Total Health Expenditure (THE). The Government contributes 28%, Donors 25% and only 4% being provided by private companies. From the National Budget government allocation to health sits at around 8%, as a percentage of GDP THE is 4%.

For HIVAIDS the NASA 2008 and UNGASS 2012 - 2013 reports suggests that 80% of funding comes from donors. The Government provides 19% of all funding for HIVAIDS. Private sector expenditure estimated to be low at around 1% of total HIVAIDS spending. In total, HIVAIDS

spending equates to 0.3% of GDP, and government budget allocation to HIVAIDS is around 1%. The Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) stands at 0.07 which is very low in comparison to the SADC region where the average was 0.5 (average 2008/09 - 2012/13)²⁰. The Resch measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS sits at 0.2, again low compared to the SADC average of 1.1 over the baseline period²¹.

5.3 Resource Gap

Scenario 1: Business as Usual – Madagascar's health needs are set at 86 USD per capita and HIVAIDS needs are provided by UNAIDS. It is assumed that current allocation to health and HIVAIDS and other related policies are continued with a slowdown in donor funding. Figure 9 shows an overview of the findings on resource needs, available funding, and resultant funding gaps. Key findings are as follows:

- UHC and HIVAIDS combined resource needs are underfunded by around 2.7 billion USD pa on average up 2029/30 if the status quo continues.
- This equates to 13% of GDP or 57% of the national budget, on average over the next 15 years.

PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: MADAGASCAR SCENARIO 1 (M USD)



²⁰ DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by General government expenditure as a proportion of the prevalence of HIV AIDS within the population.
²¹ Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within Total DALYs

Scenario 2: Innovative Action _ Madagascar takes action to alleviate the resource gap by raising Government Expenditure on Health to 8% (as per average low income country health expenditure in SADC)²². In parallel the government would raise the share of health expenditure to HIVAIDS to 0.5²³. This would be done over a ten year period, by 2024/25, and continue up to 2029/30. Other financing options such as earmarked funds are included as well as efficiency savings.

5.4 Domestic Financing Options

The modelling projections imply a reduction in monies from the international community for Health and HIVAIDS. To offset this and overcome the financing gap four options were examined, these are discussed below and shown in Figure 10:

1. Increased Government Budget Allocation – In an attempt to overcome this resource gap current government funding to the health sector would need to rise from the current 7% allocated to health to reach 8% by 2024/25. The DIPI Resch measure would need to rise from 0.2 to 0.5 over the same time period. This would close the gap by 500 million USD a year over the 15 years, (as Madagascar is near to the low income health allocation already, and moving towards middle income status, they may wish to consider rising their target to the middle income status of 12%).

2. Alternative Sources – The remaining gap can be reduced by the new alternative sources of funding. These specific taxation measures where revenues are earmarked for health and HIVAIDS (such as airport and airtime levies, and mainstreaming) have the potential to bring an extra 117 million USD a year to the HIVAIDS sector. This equates to an average of 0.4% of GDP.

- **3.** *Efficiency* If Angola implemented efficiency measure they could save around 640 million USD pa on the cost of services. This equates to 2.8% of GDP, or 11% of the national budget.
- **4. Borrowing** These three policies combined cannot remove the resource gap. Borrowing each year at an average of 1.9 billion USD would be required to close the gap fully. This equates to 9% of GDP on average over the fifteen years.



²² Madagascar is still a low income country in 2024/25 and so the low income target is set rather than the middle income which would be relevant after 2029/30. ²³ This means, for example, a country where 10% of the total disease hurden is due to AIDS would be expected to speed at least 5% of its health hudget

²³ This means, for example, a country where 10% of the total disease burden is due to AIDS would be expected to spend at least 5% of its health budget on AIDS programs.

5.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications

Assuming that the increased budget allocation to health and HIVAIDS is created through redistribution of current resources rather than increased national tax levels then, as the Table 2 above shows, there is expected to be an increased tax burden of only 0.4 percentage points due to the new alternative funding sources.

However, to cover the gap in full new borrowing would be necessary. This would not be an insignificant amount – 9% of GDP – and would be required over a long time period. Having said that the projected levels of debt including UHC/HIVAIDS borrowing would lead to an average debt: GDP ratio of 34.8% which is within the 60% ratio prescribed by SADC, and that prescribed by the IMF as a sustainable debt ratio - 40%. Yet, it is expected that borrowing for UHC would not be a recommendation for Madagascar due to the long term nature and high burden on the economy, but if essential concessional borrowing should be the priority.

5.6 Data Issues

Madagascar data availability allowed for the general macro modelling methodology to be applied; i.e. the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database data (2008/09 to 2012/13) was used as a basis for trend projections.

For HIVAIDS the NASA 2008 and the UNGASS 2012-2013 reports were used. These provided the basis for the baseline HIVAIDS expenditures.



6 Malawi

6.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

Table6showsasub-setofkeymacroeconomic indicators for Malawi resulting from the financing gap model. These show that Malawi will have a challenge to keep a lid on inflationary pressures to ensure that they meet the SADC real growth criteria. On average over the longer term inflation could fall to just above the 3% target. The Governments' Fiscal Deficit is within acceptable boundaries and Public Debt is below the SADC criteria. The IMF's latest Debt Sustainability Analysis states that risk to debt distress is 'moderate'²⁴.

MODEL PROJECTIONS FOR MALAWI COMPARED TO SADC CONVERGENCE CRITERIA

	SADC CONVERGENCE TARGETS		BASELINE	BUSINESS AS USUAL	INNOVATIVE ACTION
	2012	2018	2010/11- 14/15 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average
Real GDP Growth*	7%	7%	2.7%	6.3%	-
Nominal GDP Growth	-	-	16.7%	10.1%	-
GDP per capita (USD)	-	-	286	420	-
Inflation (Annual Change)	5%	3%	14.1%	3.8%	-
Fiscal Deficit (+/- 1%)	3%	3%	-2.4%	-2.5%	-
Tax Burden**	-	_	19.7%	20.6%	21.0%
Public Debt (% GDP)	60%	60%	37.2%	29.6%	48.6%

Source: OPM Macro

Model Notes:

* = The sustainability of a 7% real growth rate over ten years was considered optimistic and for the model a more conservative 5% real growth rate was used.

** = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF / SSF mandatory contributions are included in both)

²⁴ IMF Country Report No. 12/221 (Aug 2012) 'Malawi 2012 Article IV Consultation'.

GDP per capita is expected to grow from around 250 USD in 2014/15 to more than 600 in 2029/30. This is a movement within the low income country status over the time period – as such all macroeconomic indicators have been targeted to meet low income levels by 2029/30; e.g. taxation rates, and ODA levels. These will affect the fiscal space available for health and HIVAIDS.

6.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS

Using the World Health Organisation (WHO) data for 2008/09–2011/12 the Health sector in Malawi is financed 18% by the Government and 56% has been provided by international funding. Households Out of Pocket Expenditures account for 14% of health expenditure and the remaining 12% is sourced from private companies. There is no mandatory national health insurance and private health insurance accounts for around 4% of THE. From the National Budget allocation to health sits at around 4%, as a percentage of GDP THE is just less than 8%.

For HIVAIDS the NASA report for 2007/08 shows data for 2008/09. This suggests that 1% of funding comes from government, and 1% from the domestic private sector. External funding provides 98% of all funding. As a proportion of GDP HIVAIDS total funding equates to 2%, and for the government share HIVAIDS spending is 0.1% of the national budget. The Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) stands at 0.001 which is very low in comparison to the SADC region where the average was 0.5 (average 2008/09 – 2012/13)²⁵. The Resch measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS sits at 0.09, again low compared to the SADC average of 1.1 over the baseline period²⁶.

6.3 Resource Gap

Scenario 1: Business as Usual – Malawi's health needs are set at 86 USD per capita and HIVAIDS needs are provided by UNAIDS. It is assumed that current allocation to health and HIVAIDS and other related policies are continued with a slowdown in donor funding. Figure 11 shows an overview of the findings on resource needs, available funding, and resultant funding gaps. Key findings are as follows:

- Combined UHC and HIVAIDS needs are underfunded by 2 billion USD a year if the status quo continues.
- This equates to 23.5% of GDP or 76% of the national budget, on average over the next 15 years.

 ²⁵ DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by General government expenditure as a proportion of the prevalence of HIV AIDS within the population.
 ²⁶ Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within

²⁶ Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within Total DALYs.

PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: MALAWI SCENARIO 1 (M USD)

4,000



Scenario 2: Innovative Action – Malawi is projected to continue to allocate more than 8% to health from its national budget (as per top tier low income country health expenditure in SADC). However, within this the government should raise the share of health expenditure to HIVAIDS to 0.5²⁷. This would be done over a ten year period, by 2024/25, and continue up to 2029/30. Other financing options such as earmarked funds are included as well as efficiency savings.

6.4 Domestic Financing Options

The modelling projections imply a reduction in monies from the international community for Health and HIVAIDS. To offset this and overcome the financing gap four options were examined, these are discussed below and shown in Figure 12:

1. Increased Government Budget Allocation – To overcome this gap current

²⁷ This means, for example, a country where 10% of the total disease burden is due to AIDS would be expected to spend at least 5% of its health budget on AIDS programs.

government funding to HIVAIDS should would need to rise from 0.3 to 0.5 over the same time period (the DIPI Resch 'fair share' measure). This would not be sufficient to close the gap and so other alternative funding options are required.

2. Alternative Sources – The remaining gap can be partially closed in by the new alternative sources of funding. These specific taxation measures where revenues are earmarked for health and HIVAIDS (such as airport and airtime levies, and mainstreaming) have the potential to bring an extra 50 million USD a year to the HIVAIDS sector. This equates to an average of 0.4% of GDP.

- Efficiency If Malawi implemented efficiency measure they could save around 580 million USD pa on the cost of services. This equates to 6% of GDP, or 19% of the national budget.
- **4.** *Borrowing* Finally, it can be noted that if the gap was to be fully closed borrowing over the fifteen years would be necessary at around 1.4 billion USD per year. This is 19% of GDP.



PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS

6.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications

Assuming that the increased budget allocation to health and HIVAIDS is created through redistribution of current resources rather than increased national tax levels then, as the Table 2 above shows, there is expected to be an increased tax burden of only 0.4 percentage points due to the new alternative funding sources.

The increased borrowing needs would raise the Debt: GDP ratio by 19 percentage points from 29.6% to 48.6%

over the projection period. This remains within the SADC limits but out with the IMF suggested sustainability levels. For Malawi borrowing would be a long term investment – required each year for fifteen years. As such it may not be the optimal policy choice for financing UHC with HIVAIDS. If borrowing was a policy consideration concessional debt would need to be a priority as the country is moderately at risk of debt distress.

6.6 Data Issues

Malawi data availability allowed for the general macro modelling methodology to be applied; i.e. the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database data (2008/09 to 2012/13) was used as a basis for trend projections.

For HIVAIDS the NASA 2007/08 report had data available for 2008/09. More recent data would be preferable.

7 Mauritius

7.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

Table 7 shows a sub-set of key macroeconomic indicators for Mauritius resulting from the financing gap model. These show that Mauritius should benefit from healthy growth and inflation declining towards the 3% target over the next ten years. The Governments' Fiscal Deficit is within acceptable boundaries. Public Debt is high, although declining and remains under the SADC ceiling. The IMF's latest Debt Sustainability Analysis states that Mauritius' public debt is sustainable over the medium term²⁸.

T.7

MODEL PROJECTIONS FOR MAURITIUS COMPARED TO SADC CONVERGENCE CRITERIA

	SADC CONVERGENCE TARGETS		BASELINE	BUSINESS AS USUAL	INNOVATIVE ACTION
	2012	2018	2010/11- 14/15 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average
Real GDP Growth*	7%	7%	3.9%	4.8%	-
Nominal GDP Growth	-	-	8.1%	9.0%	-
GDP per capita (USD)	-	-	9,448	20,680	-
Inflation (Annual Change)	5%	3%	4.8%	4.1%	-
Fiscal Deficit (+/- 1%)	3%	3%	-2.3%	-1.3%	-
Tax Burden**	-	-	18.8%	24.8%	25.1%
Public Debt (% GDP)	60%	60%	50.3%	45.5%	45.8%

Source: OPM Macro

Model Notes:

* = The sustainability of a 7% real growth rate over ten years was considered optimistic and for the model a more conservative 5% real growth rate was used.

** = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF / SSF mandatory contributions are included in both)

²⁸ IMF Country Report No. 13/97 (Apr 2013) 'Mauritius 2013 Article IV Consultation'.

GDP per capita is expected to grow from 10,500 USD in 2014/15 to more than 30,000 in 2029/30. This is a movement up from middle income to high income status over the time period – as such all macroeconomic indicators have been targeted to meet high income levels by 2029/30; e.g. taxation rates, and ODA levels. These will affect the fiscal space available for health and HIVAIDS.

7.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS

Using the World Health Organisation (WHO) data for 2008/09 - 2011/12 the Health sector in Mauritius is mostly funding through Households Out of Expenditures Pocket which account for 50% of health expenditure. The Government provides just over 40% of Total Health Expenditure, and donors only 2%. The remaining 5% is sourced from private companies. THE has been around 5% of GDP, and government expenditure on health is around 9% of the National Budget.

For HIVAIDS the UNGASS 2012 report shows that the Government provides 65% of all funding for HIVAIDS, donors 30%, and private consumption of 4%. Levels of total expenditure are low at 0.1% of the GDP, and government allocates 0.2% of the National Budget to HIVAIDS. In 2010/11 the Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) stands at 0.2 which is lower in comparison to the SADC region where the average was 0.5 (average 2008/09

- $2012/13)^{29}$. The Resch measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS is 1.6, this measure is higher compared to the SADC average of 1.1 over the baseline period³⁰.

7.3 Resource Gap

Scenario 1: Business as Usual – Mauritius' health needs are set at 5% of GDP and HIVAIDS needs are provided by UNAIDS. It is assumed that current allocation to health and HIVAIDS and other related policies are continued with a slowdown in donor funding. Figure 13 shows an overview of the findings on resource needs, available funding, and resultant funding gaps. Key findings are as follows:

- UHC inclusive of HIVAIDS resource needs are underfunded by around 380 million USD pa over the next 15 years if the status quo continues.
- This equates to 1.5% of GDP or 5.5% of the national budget.

What do these findings mean? By the targets we are using in this model is seems that Mauritius should have enough funds to cover the combined UHC and HIVAIDS resource gap. However, it does not necessarily mean all needs are covered just that 'theoretically' they could be depending on the distribution of resources. Moreover, if there were changes to priority needs in Mauritius there is much fiscal space to utilise to increase the services offered in Mauritius.

²⁹ DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by General government expenditure as a proportion of the prevalence of HIV AIDS within the population.
³⁰ Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYS within Total DALYS.

PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: MAURITIUS SCENARIO 1 (M USD)



Scenario 2: Innovative Action – Mauritius already allocates the average high income country target for health expenditure in SADC: 9%. Moreover, the government is projected to continue to allocate more than the proposed 'Resch fair share' of health expenditure to HIVAIDS: a DIPI of 0.5³¹. Therefore focus is kept on other financing options such as earmarked funds and efficiency savings.

7.4 Domestic Financing Options

The modelling projections imply a reduction in monies from the international community for Health and HIVAIDS. To

offset this and overcome the financing gap four options were examined, these are discussed below and shown in Figure 14:

- 1. Increased Government Budget Allocation – As mentioned the government are already considered to be allocating sufficient funding to health and HIVAIDS.
- 2. Alternative Sources The resource gap can be closed over the longer term by the new alternative sources of funding. These specific taxation measures where revenues are earmarked for health and HIVAIDS (such as airport and airtime levies, and mainstreaming) have the

³¹ This means, for example, a country where 10% of the total disease burden is due to AIDS would be expected to spend at least 5% of its health budget on AIDS programs.

potential to bring an extra 138 million USD a year to the HIVAIDS sector. This equates to an average of 0.4% of GDP.

3. *Efficiency* – If Mauritius implemented efficiency measure they could save an average of 290 million USD pa on the cost of services. This equates to around 1% of GDP, or 3% of the national budget each year. The sum of these three measures could close the gap by 2022/23.

4. *Borrowing* – Finally, it can be noted that if gap was to be closed over the full timeframe Mauritius would need to borrow in the near term. From 2015/16 to 2021/22 the borrowing requirements would be just under 100 million per year, 0.6% of GDP.

4 PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: MAURITIUS SCENARIO 2 (M USD)



7.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications

Assuming that the increased budget allocation to health is created through redistribution of current resources rather than increased national tax levels then, as the Table 2 above shows, there is expected to be an increased tax burden of only 0.4 percentage points due to the new alternative funding sources.

If the 100 million USD pa were to be borrowed to close the gap in its entirety, this would mean a rise in the Debt: GDP ratio of 0.3 percentage points. Mauritius is projected to have a debt stock of around 46%, whilst this is within the SADC targets (60%), it is out with the sustainable recommendations of IMF (40%). If no new domestic (or development partner) monies can be found concessional borrowing may be a policy option as the need constitutes a small proportion of GDP and is for a short duration.

7.6 Data Issues

The data available for Mauritius allowed for the general macro modelling methodology to be applied; i.e. the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database data (2008/09 to 2011/12) was used as a basis for trend projections. There is a national health system (social security contributions paid shown in the national budget) but no data was found to be reliable enough to use in this model.

For HIV/AIDS the use of a mixture of sources, namely: National Budget; UNGASS; and Global Fund, provided the basis for the expenditure baseline.



8 Mozambique

8.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

Table8showsasub-setofkeymacroeconomicindicatorsforMozambique resulting from the financinggap model.These show that Mozambiquehasagoodoutlookforstronggrowthlevelsandinflationcould fall tomeet SADC

criteria of 3% by 2024/25, averaging 4.5% over the longer term. The Governments' Fiscal Deficit is projected to remain out with the SADC criteria and Public Debt – although within the SADC criteria - is projected to remain sizable at 42% of GDP. The IMF's latest Debt Sustainability Analysis places Mozambique as a country with "moderate risk of debt distress"^{32.}

T.8

MODEL PROJECTIONS FOR MOZAMBIQUE COMPARED TO SADC CONVERGENCE CRITERIA

	SADC CONVERGENCE TARGETS		BASELINE	BUSINESS AS USUAL	INNOVATIVE ACTION
	2012	2018	2010/11- 14/15 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average
Real GDP Growth*	7%	7%	7.3%	7.0%	-
Nominal GDP Growth	-	-	14.2%	11.5%	-
GDP per capita (USD)	-	-	542	1,286	-
Inflation (Annual Change)	5%	3%	6.9%	4.5%	-
Fiscal Deficit (+/- 1%)	3%	3%	-4.5%	-4.5%	-
Tax Burden**	-	-	19.2%	22.2%	22.6%
Public Debt (% GDP)	60%	60%	42.3%	36.8%	53.1%

Source: OPM Macro

Model Notes:

* = The sustainability of a 7% real growth rate over ten years was considered optimistic and for the model a more conservative 5% real growth rate was used.

** = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF / SSF mandatory contributions are included in both)

GDP per capita is expected to grow from around 600 USD in 2014/15 to almost 2,000 in 2029/30. This is a movement up from low income to middle income status over the time period – as such all macroeconomic indicators have been targeted to meet middle income levels by 2029/30; e.g. taxation rates, and ODA levels. These will affect the fiscal space available for health and HIVAIDS.

³² IMF Country Report No. 13/200 (Jul 2013) 'Republic of Mozambique Staff Report for the 2013 Article IV Consultation'.

8.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS

Using the World Health Organisation (WHO) data for 2008/09 – 2011/12 the Health sector in Mozambique is highly donor dependant with around 65% being provided by international funding. Private companies account for around 17% and Households Out of Pocket Expenditures for 6% of health expenditure. The Government provides 12% of Total Health Expenditure, and allocation from the national budget is low at 2%. There national health insurance (social security) has been growing rapidly and stood at a third of government health expenditures in 2011/12.

For HIV/AIDS the NASA 2007/08 report showed that funding was highly dependent on donors – 96%. Government levels of expenditure are low 0.2% of the National Budget. The Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) for 2008/09 at 0.001 which is very low in comparison to the SADC region where the average was 0.5 (average 2008/09 – 2012/13)³³. The Resch measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS sits at 0.3, again low compared to the SADC average of 1.1 over the baseline period³⁴.

8.3 Resource Gap

Scenario 1: Business as Usual – Mozambique's health needs are set at 86 USD per capita, and HIVAIDS needs are provides by UNAIDS. It is assumed that current allocation to health and HIVAIDS and other related policies are continued with a slowdown in donor funding. Figure 15 shows an overview of the findings on resource needs, available funding, and resultant funding gaps. Key findings are as follows:

- UHC inclusive of HIVAIDS resource needs are underfunded by around 3.7 billion USD pa if the status quo continues.
- This equates to 9% of GDP or 28% of the national budget.



b PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: MOZAMBIQUE SCENARIO 1 (M USD)

³³ DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by General government expenditure as a proportion of the prevalence of HIV AIDS within the population.
 ³⁴ Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within

³⁴ Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within Total DALYs.



Scenario 2: Innovative Action – Mozambique takes action to alleviate the resource gap by raising Government Expenditure on Health to 12% (as per middle income country health expenditure in SADC). In parallel the government would raise the share of health expenditure to HIVAIDS to 0.5³⁵. This would be done over a ten year period, by 2024/25, and continue up to 2029/30. Other financing options such as earmarked funds are included as well as efficiency savings.

8.4 Domestic Financing Options

The modelling projections imply a reduction in monies from the international community for health and HIVAIDS. To offset this and overcome the resource gap four options were examined, these are discussed below and shown in Figure 16:

1. Increased Government Budget Allocation – To overcome this gap current government funding to the health sector would need to greatly increase from the current 2% allocated to health (to reach 12% - as per middle income peers). The DIPI Resch measure would need to rise from 0.3 to 0.5 over the same time period. With a greater government commitment to Health and HIVAIDS financing over the next fifteen years UHC could gain from 1.8 billion USD pa over the time period. This would not be enough to close the gap and so other alternative funding options are required.

- 2. Alternative Sources The remaining gap can be partially closed by the new alternative sources of funding. These specific taxation measures where revenues are earmarked for health and HIVAIDS (such as airport and airtime levies, and mainstreaming) have the potential to bring an extra 232 million USD a year to the sector. This equates to an average of 0.4% of GDP.
- **3.** *Efficiency* If Mozambique implemented efficiency measure they could save 1.1 billion USD pa on the cost of services. This equates to 2.2% of GDP, or 7% of the national budget.
- **Budget** 4. Borrowing Finally, it is projected that some accumulation of debt is necessary to meet the UHC needs for Mozambique. Initially borrowing needs are projected at 2 billion USD a year in the near term and falling once the new expenditure, taxation and efficiency 0.5 over greater Health he next GDP.

³⁵ This means, for example, a country where 10% of the total disease burden is due to AIDS would be expected to spend at least 5% of its health budget on AIDS programs.



8.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications

Assuming that the increased budget allocation to health is created through redistribution of current resources rather than increased national tax levels then, as the Table 2 above shows, there is expected to be an increased tax burden of only 0.4 percentage points due to the new alternative funding sources.

However, with respect to the possible borrowing for UHC, the IMF have just raised Mozambique's debt risk from low to moderate and so it may not be advisable to take on extra debt at this point. The model projects that Mozambique would remain within Debt: GDP sustainable levels as per SADC 60% target but it is projected to rise above the IMF recommendation of 40% in the medium term. If the remaining resource gap was to be closed in its entirety (after other domestic funding actions) the Debt: GDP ratio could rise to 53% over the time period. Given the longitudinal nature of the borrowing requirement, and the burden on the economy, borrowing may not be a suitable policy option for Mozambique. If any borrowing was undertaken concessional borrowing ought to be a priority.

8.6 Data Issues

The data available for Mozambique allowed for the general macro modelling methodology to be applied; i.e. the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database data (2008/09 to 2011/12) was used as a basis for trend projections.

For HIV/AIDS there was little up to date data available. The model used the NASA 2007/08 report.

9 Namibia

9.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

Table9showsasub-set of key macroeconomic indicators for Namibia resulting from the financing gap model. Growth and inflation in Namibia are projected to move towards the SADC criteria over the next fifteen years. The Governments' Fiscal Deficit is expected to reduce to fall within acceptable SADC boundaries and Public Debt is falling and well below the SADC criteria. The IMF's latest Debt Sustainability Analysis states that Namibia is in a sustainable debt position but that there are factors pressuring the rise of debt that should be mitigated³⁶.

T.9

MODEL PROJECTIONS FOR NAMIBIA COMPARED TO SADC CONVERGENCE CRITERIA

	SADC CONVERGENCE TARGETS		BASELINE	BUSINESS AS USUAL	INNOVATIVE ACTION
	2012	2018	2010/11- 14/15 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average
Real GDP Growth*	7%	7%	4.4%	4.2%	-
Nominal GDP Growth	-	-	10.3%	8.6%	-
GDP per capita (USD)	-	-	5,506	9,230	-
Inflation (Annual Change)	5%	3%	5.8%	4.5%	-
Fiscal Deficit (+/- 1%)	3%	3%	-4.8%	-1.4%	-
Tax Burden**	-	-	29.4%	31.5%	31.8%
Public Debt (% GDP)	60%	60%	26.0%	21.6%	21.8%

Source: OPM Macro

Model Notes:

* = The sustainability of a 7% real growth rate over ten years was considered optimistic and for the model a more conservative 5% real growth rate was used.
 ** = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF /

** = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF / SSF mandatory contributions are included in both)

³⁶ IMF Country Report No. 12/14 (Feb 2012) 'Namibia 2011 Article IV Consultation'.

GDP per capita is expected to grow from around 5,500 USD in 2014/15 to more than 13,000 in 2029/30. This is a movement up from middle income to high income status over the time period – as such all macroeconomic indicators have been targeted to meet high income levels by 2029/30; e.g. taxation rates, and ODA levels. These will affect the fiscal space available for health and HIVAIDS.

9.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS

The World Health Organisation (WHO) data for 2008/09 – 2011/12 shows the Government funding 40% of the Health Expenditures, and donors account for 15%. Households Out of Pocket Expenditures account for just less than 8% of health expenditure whilst private companies fund 35%. The private health insurance sector is large in Namibia accounting for the majority of private company funding. Namibia also has a national health insurance which accounts for 2.5% of the Government spending on health. From the National Budget allocation to health has been around 10%.

The NASA 2009/10 and 2010/11 reports shows that the HIVAIDS expenditures are split between the Government and Donors. The Government provides slightly more than half which equates to 4% of the National Budget. The Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) stands at 0.2 which is lower than the SADC regional average of 0.5 (average 2008/09 – 2012/13)³⁷. The Resch measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS sits at 1.7, which is greater than the SADC average of 1.1 over the baseline period³⁸.

9.3 Resource Gap

Scenario 1: Business as Usual – Namibia's health needs are set as equal to the current levels of expenditure – this is because Namibia already spends more than 86 USD per capita and 5% of GDP on Health (300 USD in 2011/12, and 9% of GDP, respectively). The HIVAIDS resource needs are provided by UNAIDS. Within this scenario it is assumed that current allocation to health and HIVAIDS and other related policies are continued with a slowdown in donor funding. Figure 17 shows an overview of the findings on resource needs, available funding, and resultant funding gaps. Key findings are as follows:

- UHC inclusive of HIVAIDS resource needs are underfunded by an average of 364 million USD pa if the status que continues.
- This equates to 1.5% of GDP and 4.6% of the national budget over the fifteen years.

What do these findings mean? By the targets we are using in this model technically Namibia should have enough funds to cover the combined UHC and HIVAIDS resource gap. However, it does not necessarily mean all needs are covered, just that 'theoretically' they could be depending on the distribution of resources. Moreover, if there were changes to priority needs in Namibia there is much fiscal space to utilise to increase the services offered in Namibia.

 ³⁷ DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by General government expenditure as a proportion of the prevalence of HIV AIDS within the population.
 ³⁸ Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within

³⁸ Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within Total DALYs.

PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: NAMIBIA SCENARIO 1 (M USD)



Scenario 2: Innovative Action – Since public spending on health and HIVAIDS is projected to grow to levels to sustain needs in this second scenario we look only at earmarked funds and efficiency savings.

9.4 Domestic Financing Options

The modelling projections imply a reduction in monies from the international community for Health and HIVAIDS. To offset this and overcome the resource gap domestic financing options were examined, these are discussed below and shown in Figure 18:

 Alternative Sources – To reduce the gap new alternative sources of funding may be used. These specific taxation measures where revenues are earmarked for health and HIVAIDS (such as airport and airtime levies, and mainstreaming) have the potential to bring an extra 138 million USD a year to the sector. This equates to an average of 0.4% of GDP.

- Efficiency If Namibia implemented efficiency measure they could save 549 million USD pa on the cost of services. This equates to 2% of GDP, or almost 6% of the national budget. Together these two policy actions can close the gap by 2019/20.
- **3.** *Borrowing* In the near term to fully close the gap 157 million USD would need to be borrowed each year from 2015/16 to 201/19. This would amount to 1.1% of GDP on average over the four years.

PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: NAMIBIA SCENARIO 2 (M USD)

1,000



9.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications

As Table 9 above shows, there is expected to be an increased tax burden of only 0.4 percentage points due to the new alternative funding sources.

If the 157 million USD pa were to be borrowed to close the gap in its entirety, this would mean a rise in the Debt: GDP ratio of 0.3 percentage points. Namibia is projected to have a debt stock of around 22% of GDP, which is within both the SADC (60%) and IMF (40%) advised limits. If no new domestic (or development partner) monies can be found concessional borrowing may be a policy option as the need constitutes a small proportion of GDP and is for a short duration.

9.6 Data Issues

Data available for Namibia allowed for the general macro modelling methodology to be applied; i.e. the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database data (2008/09 to 2011/12) was used as a basis for trend projections.

HIV/AIDS analysis used the NASA 2009/10 and 20010/11 report.

10 Seychelles

10.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

Table 10 shows а sub-set of key macroeconomic indicators for the Seychelles resulting from the financing gap model. The Seychelles are projected to grow along the lines of the SADC growth target and inflation

is low meeting the target over the next fifteen years. The Governments' Fiscal Deficit is within acceptable boundaries, and Public Debt is falling to within the SADC criteria. The IMF's latest Debt Sustainability Analysis states that the Seychelles is committed to reducing its debt and that debt does not pose a high risk³⁹.

MODEL PROJECTIONS FOR SEYCHELLES COMPARED TO SADC CONVERGENCE CRITERIA

	SADC CONVERGENCE TARGETS		BASELINE	BUSINESS AS USUAL	INNOVATIVE ACTION
	2012	2018	2010/11- 14/15 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average
Real GDP Growth*	7%	7%	4.1%	4.3%	-
Nominal GDP Growth	-	-	7.7%	7.4%	-
GDP per capita (USD)	-	-	12,475	24,287	-
Inflation (Annual Change)	5%	3%	3.4%	3.0%	-
Fiscal Deficit (+/- 1%)	3%	3%	2.5%	0.3%	-
Tax Burden**	_	-	31.8%	32.7%	33.0%
Public Debt (% GDP)	60%	60%	74.0%	47.7%	47.8%

Source: OPM Macro

Model Notes:

* = The sustainability of a 7% real growth rate over ten years was considered optimistic and for the model a more conservative 5% real growth rate was

used. ** = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF / SSF mandatory contributions are included in both)

³⁹ IMF Country Report No. 13/202 (Jul 2013) 'Seychelles 2013 Article IV Consultation'.

GDP per capita is expected to grow from around 14,000 USD in 2014/15 to more than 37,000 in 2029/30. This is a movement upwards within the high income country status over the time period – as such all macroeconomic indicators have been targeted to meet high income levels by 2029/30; e.g. taxation rates, and ODA levels. These will affect the fiscal space available for health and HIVAIDS.

10.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS

The World Health Organisation (WHO) data for 2008-09 – 2011/12 shows that the Government finances the majority of health expenditures; 85%. Donors contribute 7%, Households Out of Pocket 5% and Private Companies 3%. There is a national health insurance system which accounts for only 3% of Government Expenditure on Health. The Private Health Insurance Sector is also small accounting for only 1% of total health expenditures. From the National Budget allocation to health is 8%.

The UNAIDS UNGASS 2014 report was used for the years 2010/11 to 2012/13. This shows that the government contributes more than 90% of the total HIVAIDS expenditures in Seychelles – additionally there is a 1 million USD earmarked trust fund paid by the government each year. The Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) stands at 10 which is very high in comparison to the SADC region where the average was 0.5 (average 2008/09 – 2012/13)⁴⁰. The Resch measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS sits at almost 7, again high compared to the SADC average of 1.1 over the baseline $period^{41}$.

10.3 Resource Gap

Scenario 1: Business as Usual – Seychelles' lower level health needs are set at 5% of GDP. UNAIDS has no resource needs for HIVAIDS. It is assumed that current allocation to health and HIVAIDS and other related policies are continued with a slowdown in donor funding. Figure 19 shows an overview of the findings on resource needs, available funding, and resultant funding gaps. Key findings are as follows:

- UHC needs are underfunded by 16 million USD pa if the status quo continues.
- This equates to 0.7% of GDP, or 1.9% of the national budget.

Note this representation is an underrepresentation of the size of the resource gap for Seychelles as the HIVAIDS resource needs are not included. This actually represents the UHC needs only, against UHC available expenditures inclusive of HIVAIDS available expenditures.

If we assumed that the minimum underrepresentation is in line with the amount currently being spent on HIVAIDS. This is projected to be 8 million USD a year over the 15 year period. This would make the resource gap increase by a third to 24 million USD a year. This is simply conjecture and has not been included in the framework.

⁴⁰ DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by General government expenditure as a proportion of the prevalence of HIV AIDS within the population.

⁴¹ Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within Total DALYs.



Scenario 2: Innovative Action – Seychelles takes action to alleviate the resource gap by raising Government Expenditure on Health to 9% (as per high income country health expenditure in SADC)42. In parallel the government would raise the share of health expenditure to HIVAIDS to 0.543. This would be done over a ten year period, by 2024/25, and continue up to 2029/30. Other financing options such as earmarked funds are included as well as efficiency savings.

10.4 Domestic Financing Options

The modelling projections imply a reduction in monies from the international community for health and HIVAIDS. To offset this and overcome the gap four options were examined, these are discussed below and shown in Figure 20 Figure 2:

1. Increased Government Budget Allocation – To overcome this gap current government funding to the health sector would need to increase from the current 8% allocated to health (to reach 15%). With a greater government commitment to health financing over the next fifteen years Seychelles could gain from an additional 88 million USD a year. This would be not be sufficient to close the gap and so other alternative funding options are required.

- 2. Alternative Sources The remaining gap can be partially closed by the new alternative sources of funding. These specific taxation measures where revenues are earmarked for health and HIVAIDS (such as airport and airtime levies, and mainstreaming) have the potential to bring an extra 13 million USD a year to the sector. This equates to an average of 0.4% of GDP.
- **3.** *Efficiency* If the Seychelles implemented efficiency measure they could save from 26 million USD pa on the cost of services. This equates to 1% of GDP, or 2.6% of the national budget. If these were planned and carried out well the savings from efficiency gains would reduce the resource needs to a level where, there resource gap could be closed in the short term.
- **4.** *Borrowing* Finally, It is projected that some accumulation of debt is necessary

to close the gap in 2015/16. This would be around 4 million USD, which is 0.2% of GDP.

Note: If the additional HIVAIDS resource needs were include – a minimum of an

additional 8 million USD a year – the gap could be closed by 2019/20 with the three financing polices mentioned. This would raise the borrowing requirement from one year to four years at an average level of 7 million USD a year.

20 PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: SEYCHELLES SCENARIO 2 (M USD)



Note: HIVAIDS resource needs were not available for the Seychelles from UNAIDS. This resource gap is inclusive of both HIVAIDS and Health expenditures but not the level of resource needs for HIVAIDS; i.e. the gap is an under-representation of the resource requirements.

10.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications

Assuming that the increased budget allocation to health is created through redistribution of current resources rather than increased national tax levels then, as the Table 2 above shows, there is expected to be an increased tax burden of only 0.4 percentage points due to the new alternative funding sources.

However; if Seychelles wanted to close the gap in its entirety they would need to borrow 4 million USD in 2015/16. The small borrowing needs projected here would result in a Debt: GDP ratio (47.8% pa average) within sustainable levels as per the SADC 60% target, but it brings the ratio outside the IMF recommendation of 40%. Therefore any policy consideration on borrowing should be make concessional borrowing a priority.

10.6 Data Issues

Data availability for the Seychelles allowed for the general macro modelling methodology to be applied; i.e. the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database data (2008/09 to 2011/12) was used as a basis for trend projections.

For HIV/AIDS data was taken from the UNGASS report. However, no data was available for the resource needs from UNAIDS. Also there was

no data available on DALYs – total and those attributable to HIVAIDS. Therefore, a proxy was used based on the SADC prevalence to DALY relationship and then estimated from the Seychelles prevalence rate. Given this lack of data the findings for Seychelles should be considered as a draft.

11 South Africa

11.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

Table 11 shows a sub-set of key macroeconomic indicators for South Africa resulting from the financing gap model. These show that South Africa has the potential for a growth rate slightly less than the SADC targets and a low inflation rate. The Governments' Fiscal Deficit must fall to come within acceptable SADC boundaries and Public Debt is somewhat high but below the SADC criteria. The IMF's latest Debt Sustainability Analysis states that South Africa's debt is manageable but measures should be taken to ensure stability over the medium term⁴⁴.

MODEL PROJECTIONS FOR SOUTH AFRICA COMPARED TO SADC CONVERGENCE CRITERIA

	SADC CONVERGENCE TARGETS		BASELINE	BUSINESS AS USUAL	INNOVATIVE ACTION
	2012	2018	2010/11- 14/15 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average
Real GDP Growth*	7%	7%	2.8%	5.0%	-
Nominal GDP Growth	-	-	9.2%	9.2%	-
GDP per capita (USD)	-	-	7,203	13,501	-
Inflation (Annual Change)	5%	3%	5.3%	4.1%	-
Fiscal Deficit (+/- 1%)	3%	3%	-4.5%	-0.5%	-
Tax Burden**	-	-	25.8%	29.3%	29.7%
Public Debt (% GDP)	60%	60%	34.3%	46.8%	46.8%

Source: OPM Macro

Model Notes:

* = The sustainability of a 7% real growth rate over ten years was considered optimistic and for the model a more conservative 5% real growth rate was used.

** = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF / SSF mandatory contributions are included in both)

GDP per capita is expected to grow from around 7,000 USD in 2014/15 to more than 22,000 in 2029/30. This is a movement up from middle income to high income status over the time period – as such all

macroeconomic indicators have been targeted to meet high income levels by 2029/30; e.g. taxation rates, and ODA levels. These will affect the fiscal space available for health and HIVAIDS.

⁴⁴ IMF Country Report No. 13/303 (Oct 2013) 'South Africa 2013 Article IV Consultation'.

11.2 Current Situation in Health and 11.3 Resource Gap **HIVAIDS**

The World Health Organisation (WHO) data for 2008/09 – 2011/12 shows the Health sector in South Africa to be financed largely through private companies - covering 46% of the total health expenditures. This is mostly private health insurance. The government accounts for 45% of expenditures, donors 2% and Households Out of Pocket Expenditures account for 8%. The national health insurance system is small and accounts for 3% of government health expenditures. From the National Budget allocation to health sits at around 12%.

For HIV/AIDS the UNGASS 2012 report show 75% of funding being sourced from government. Just less than 20% comes from donors. The Government spending on HIV/ AIDS accounts for 1.2% of the National Budget, and total spending on HIVAIDS equates to 0.5% of GDP. The Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) stands at 0.002 which is very low in comparison to the SADC region where the average was 0.5 (average 2008/09 - 2012/13)⁴⁵. The Resch measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS sits at 0.3, again low compared to the SADC average of 1.1 over the baseline period⁴⁶.

Scenario 1: Business as Usual - South Africa's health needs are set as equal to the current levels of expenditure - this is because South Africa already spends more than 86 USD per capita and 5% of GDP on Health (300 USD in 2011/12). HIVAIDS resource needs are provided by UNAIDS. Within this scenario it is assumed that current allocation to health and HIVAIDS and other related policies are continued with a slowdown in donor funding. Figure 21 shows an overview of the findings on resource needs, available funding, and resultant funding gaps. Key findings are as follows

- Combined UHC and HIVAIDS resource needs should be able to be funded from the current levels of health expenditure in South Africa, however the allocation to HIVAIDS is insufficient as a financing gap is found.
- The financing gap averages 1.8 billion USD pa over the fifteen years. This equates to 0.2% of GDP, and 0.6% of national budget.

⁴⁵ DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by General government expenditure as a proportion of the prevalence of HIV AIDS within the population. ⁴⁶ Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within

Total DALYs.



Scenario 2: Innovative Action – Assuming the current budget share to health is sufficient (as mentioned) the government should raise the share of health expenditure to HIVAIDS to 0.5⁴⁷. This would be done over a ten year period, by 2024/25, and continue up to 2029/30. Other financing options such as earmarked funds are included as well as efficiency savings.

11.4 Domestic Financing Options

The modelling projections imply a reduction in monies from the international community for health and HIVAIDS. To offset this and overcome the resource gap four options were examined, these are discussed below and shown in Figure 22:

1. Increased Government Budget Allocation – If South Africa raises its share of health expenditure to HIVAIDS from the current 0.3 to 0.5 (Resch 'fair share') an extra 53 million USD could be spent on HIVAIDS per year over the next fifteen years. This would entirely remove the combined resource gap hinting that the allocation within the current system is not optimal.

- 2. Alternative Sources Specific taxation measures where revenues are earmarked for health and HIVAIDS (such as airport and airtime levies, and mainstreaming) have the potential to bring an extra 3.9 billion USD a year to the sector. This equates to an average of 0.4% of GDP.
- **3.** *Efficiency* If South Africa implemented efficiency measure they could save 10 billion USD pa on the cost of services. This equates to 1.2% of GDP, or 4% of the national budget.
- **4. Borrowing** Finally, no new borrowing needs are projected for South Africa.

⁴⁷ This means, for example, a country where 10% of the total disease burden is due to AIDS would be expected to spend at least 5% of its health budget on AIDS programs.

F22 PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: SOUTH AFRICA SCENARIO 2 (M USD)

50,000



11.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications

As Table 2 above shows, there is expected to be an increased tax burden of only 0.4 percentage points due to the new alternative funding sources.

11.6 Data Issues

Data availability for South Africa allowed for the general macro modelling methodology to be applied; i.e. the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database data (2008/09 to 2011/12) was used as a basis for trend projections.

HIV/AIDS analysis used the UNGASS 2012 report.
12 Swaziland

12.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

Table 12Table 2 shows a sub-set of key macroeconomic indicators for Swaziland resulting from the financing gap model. The growth rate in Swaziland is subdued over the medium term with a falling inflation rate but with the right policies could meet the SADC criteria on growth and inflation. The Governments' Fiscal Deficit is low and within acceptable boundaries as is Public Debt. The IMF's latest Debt Sustainability Analysis warns that Swaziland could face a "significant risk of debt distress in the medium term" due to upward pressures on debt levels⁴⁸.

T12 MODEL PROJECTIONS FOR SWAZILAND COMPARED TO SADC CONVERGENCE CRITERIA

	SADC CONVERGENCE TARGETS		BASELINE	BUSINESS AS USUAL	INNOVATIVE ACTION
	2012	2018	2010/11- 14/15 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average
Real GDP Growth*	7%	7%	0.3%	2.4%	-
Nominal GDP Growth	-	-	6.9%	6.5%	-
GDP per capita (USD)	-	-	3,097	4,195	-
Inflation (Annual Change)	5%	3%	6.7%	4.1%	-
Fiscal Deficit (+/- 1%)	3%	3%	-0.2%	-3.3%	-
Tax Burden**	-	-	27.8%	28.9%	29.3%
Public Debt (% GDP)	60%	60%	22.6%	28.7%	34.0%

Source: OPM Macro

Model Notes:

* = The sustainability of a 7% real growth rate over ten years was considered optimistic and for the model a more conservative 5% real growth rate was used.

** = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF / SSF mandatory contributions are included in both)

⁴⁸ IMF Country Report No. 12/37 (Feb 2012) 'Kingdom of Swaziland 2011 Article IV Consultation'.

GDP per capita is expected to grow from around 3,000 USD in 2014/15 to almost 6,000 in 2029/30. This is a movement upwards within the middle income country status over the time period – as such all macroeconomic indicators have been targeted to meet middle income levels by 2029/30; e.g. taxation rates, and ODA levels. These will affect the fiscal space available for health and HIVAIDS.

12.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS

The World Health Organisation (WHO) data for 2008/09 – 2011/12 shows that more than half of all Health expenditures in Swaziland are funded by the government – 55%. Donors contribute 13% as do Households Out of Pocket Expenditures. Private Companies account for around 18% of which a third are registered as Private Health Insurance. There is no mandatory national health insurance. From the National Budget allocation to health sits at around 12%.

For HIVAIDS the UNGASS 2012 report shows 40% of funding from government and 50-60% from donors. The private sector accounts for only 3% of HIVAIDS spending. The government spends about 2% of its national budget on HIVAIDS related expenditures. The Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) stands at 0.1 which is low in comparison to the

SADC region where the average was 0.5 (average 2008/09 – 2012/13)⁴⁹. The Resch measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS sits at 0.5, again low compared to the SADC average of 1.1 over the baseline period⁵⁰.

12.3 Resource Gap

Scenario 1: Business as Usual – Swaziland's health needs are set as equal to the current levels of expenditure – this is because Swaziland already spends more than 86 USD per capita and 5% of GDP on Health (189 USD in 2011/12, and 6% of GDP, respectively). Within this scenario it is assumed that current allocation to HIVAIDS and other related policies are continued with a slowdown in donor funding. Figure 23 shows an overview of the findings on resource needs, available funding, and resultant funding gaps. Key findings are as follows:

- Combine UHC and HIVAIDS resource needs should be able to be funded from the current levels of expenditure in Swaziland. However, the allocation to HIVAIDS is less than what is considered a 'fair share', therefore a financing gap is found.
- The gap is 150 million USD per year over the projection period. This equates to almost 3% of GDP, or 8% of the national budget.

⁴⁹ DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by General government expenditure as a proportion of the prevalence of HIV AIDS within the population.

⁵⁰ Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within Total DALYs.



Scenario 2: Innovative Action – Swaziland could raise the share of health expenditure to HIVAIDS to 0.5⁵¹. This would be done over a ten year period, by 2024/25, and continue up to 2029/30. Other financing options such as earmarked funds are included as well as efficiency savings.

12.4 Domestic Financing Options

The modelling projections imply a reduction in monies from the international community for health and HIVAIDS. To offset this and overcome the resource gap four options were examined, these are discussed below and shown in Figure 24:

Increased Government Budget Allocation

 Keeping health budget allocation constant but raising the share of health budget going to HIVAIDS could raise an additional 400 million USD per year. But would be insufficient to close the gap.

- 2. Alternative Sources The gap could be reduced by new alternative sources of funding. These specific taxation measures where revenues are earmarked for health and HIVAIDS (such as airport and airtime levies, and mainstreaming) have the potential to bring an extra 33 million USD a year.
- **3.** *Efficiency* If Swaziland implemented efficiency measure they could save 144 million USD pa on the cost of services. This equates to 2.3% of GDP, or 7% of the national budget, and could close the financing gap by 2021/22 (in addition to the budget allocation and earmarked taxes).
- **4. Borrowing** Finally, if Swaziland aimed to remove the gap in its entirety in each year they could raise funds through borrowing. From 2015/16 to 2020/21 an annual average of 69 Million USD would need to be borrowed.

⁵¹ This means, for example, a country where 10% of the total disease burden is due to AIDS would be expected to spend at least 5% of its health budget on AIDS programs.

PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: SWAZILAND SCENARIO 2 (M USD)

250



12.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications

As Table 12 above shows, there is expected to be an increased tax burden of only 0.4 percentage points due to the new alternative funding sources.

However, if Swaziland chose to borrow to fund their resource gap this would raise the Debt: GDP ratio by 5% - from 29% to 34% on average over the fifteen years. Whilst these levels of debt are not high relative to both the IMF and SADC debt ceilings, the latest IMF Debt Sustainability Analysis states that there is concern over rising debt levels in Swaziland. Therefore this line of action should be taken with serious consideration, and if debt was considered concessional arrangements ought to be a priority.

12.6 Data Issues

Data availability for Swaziland allowed for the general macro modelling methodology to be applied; i.e. the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database data (2008/09 to 2011/12) was used as a basis for trend projections.

For HIV/AIDS the UNGASS 2012 report was used to create a baseline.

13 Tanzania

13.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

Table 13 shows a sub-set of key macroeconomic indicators for Tanzania resulting from the financing gap model. Tanzania has strong growth projected and declining inflation over the next fifteen years.

The Governments' Fiscal Deficit is projected to decline but will remain outside of the SADC criteria. Public Debt is high and has the potential to grow further, however it will remain within the SADC criteria. The IMF's latest Debt Sustainability Analysis states that Tanzania's 'risk of debt distress remains low' despite this rise in Debt: GDP ratio⁵².

MODEL PROJECTIONS FOR TANZANIA COMPARED TO SADC CONVERGENCE CRITERIA

	SADC CONVERGENCE TARGETS		BASELINE	BUSINESS AS USUAL	INNOVATIVE ACTION	
	2012	2018	2010/11- 14/15 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average	
Real GDP Growth*	7%	7%	5.7%	5.2%	-	
Nominal GDP Growth	-	-	15.6%	9.3%	-	
GDP per capita (USD)	-	-	601	1,087	-	
Inflation (Annual Change)	5%	3%	9.9%	4.1%	-	
Fiscal Deficit (+/- 1%)	3%	3%	-5.7%	-4.4%	-	
Tax Burden**	-	-	16.1%	20.4%	20.8%	
Public Debt (% GDP)	60%	60%	41.4%	43.8%	48.3%	

Source: OPM Macro

Model Notes:

* = The sustainability of a 7% real growth rate over ten years was considered optimistic and for the model a more conservative 5% real growth rate was used.

** = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF / SSF mandatory contributions are included in both)

GDP per capita is expected to grow from 695 USD in 2014/15 to around 1,500 in 2029/30. This is a movement up from low income to middle income status over the time period – as such all macroeconomic

indicators have been targeted to meet middle income levels by 2029/30; e.g. taxation rates, and ODA levels. These will affect the fiscal space available for health and HIVAIDS.

⁵² IMF Country Report No. 13/166 (Aug 2012) 'United Republic of Tanzania: Sixth Review Under the Policy Support Instrument'.



13.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS

The World Health Organisation (WHO) data for 2008/09 – 2011/12 the Health sector in Tanzania is donor dependant with more than 40% being provided by international funding. Households Out of Pocket Expenditures account for 18% of health expenditures and private companies 25% (of which a small proportion is registered as private health insurance). The Government provides around 14% of Total Health Expenditure, 5% of this comes from social security / national health insurance contributions. From the National Budget allocation to health is 3%.

For HIV/AIDS the NASA 2005/06 reports show that Tanzania is donor dependent with 70% of funds being sourced externally. The Government provides a quarter of all funding for HIV/AIDS and levels of expenditure are just less than 4% of the National Budget. The Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) stands at 0.01 which is very low in comparison to the SADC region where the average was 0.5 (average 2008/09 – 2012/13)53. The Resch measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS sits at 2.9, this is high compared to the SADC average of 1.1 over the baseline period⁵⁴.

13.3 Resource Gap

Scenario 1: Business as Usual – Tanzania's health needs are set at 86 USD per capita and HIVAIDS resource needs are provided by UNAIDS. It is assumed that current allocation to HIVAIDS and other related policies are continued with a slowdown in donor funding. Figure 25 shows an overview of the findings on resource needs, available funding, and resultant funding gaps. Key findings are as follows:

- UHC inclusive of HIVAIDS resource needs are underfunded by 6.4 billion USD pa if the status quo continues.
- This equates to 9% of GDP or 32% of the national budget.

PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS **RESOURCE GAP: TANZANIA SCENARIO 1 (M USD)** 15,000 TOTAL Health AND **HIVAIDS** Resource Needs TOTAL Health AND **HIVAIDS** Expenditures 0 (Public & Donor) TOTAL Health AND **HIVAIDS** Gap -10,00 2015/16 2016/17 2017/18 2018/19 2019/20 2020/21 2021/22 2022/23 2023/24 2024/25 2025/26 2027/28 028/29 2029/30 2026/27

⁵³ DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by General government expenditure as a proportion of the prevalence of HIV AIDS within the population.
 ⁵⁴ Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within

Total DALYs.

Scenario 2: Innovative Action – Tanzania takes action to alleviate the financing gap by raising Government Expenditure on health to 12% (as per top tier middle income health expenditure country The government already in SADC). contributes more than the estimated 'fair share' to HIVAIDS from health expenditure - a ratio of 3 as compared to the minimum suggested 0.5⁵⁵. The health expenditure rise would be done over a ten year period, by 2024/25, and continue up to 2029/30. Other financing options such as earmarked funds are included as well as efficiency savings.

13.4 Domestic Financing Options

The modelling projections imply a reduction in monies from the international community for health and HIVAIDS. To offset this and overcome the resource gap four options were examined, these are discussed below and shown in Figure 2:

1. Increased Government Budget Allocation – To overcome this gap current government funding to the health sector would need to rise significantly from the current 3% allocated to health (to reach 12%). The allocation to HIVAIDS within the current allocation is seen as above the Resch 'fair share' measure and so remains over the projection period. The rise in general health expenditure from the government could bring an average of 2.7 billion USD to assuming the allocation within Health to HIVAIDS remains constant.

- 2. Alternative Sources The remaining gap can be partially closed by the new alternative sources of funding. These specific taxation measures where revenues are earmarked for health and HIVAIDS (such as airport and airtime levies, and mainstreaming) have the potential to bring an extra 385 million USD a year to the sector. This equates to an average of 0.4% of GDP.
- **3.** *Efficiency* If Tanzania implemented efficiency measure they could save 1.8 billion USD pa on the cost of services. This equates to 2.4% of GDP, or 8.5% of the national budget.
- **4. Borrowing** To close the gap in its entirety borrowing would be required each year at an average of 2.7 billion USD. This would be 4.5% of GDP a year over the fifteen year period.

⁵⁵ This means, for example, a country where 10% of the total disease burden is due to AIDS would be expected to spend at least 5% of its health budget on AIDS programs.





- Resource Gap with Budget & Earmarked
- Resource Gap with Budget & Earmarked Taxes & Efficiency Savings M USD

Taxes M USD

-10,000

2015/16	2016/17	2017/18	2018/19	2019/20	2020/21	2021/22	2022/23	2023/24	2024/25	2025/26	2026/27	2027/28	2028/29	2029/30
•••	•••	•••	•••	•••	•••	•••	•••	•••	•••	•••	•••	•••	•••	•••

13.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications

Assuming that the increased budget allocation to health and HIVAIDS is created through redistribution of current resources rather than increased national tax levels then, as Table 13 above shows, there is expected to be an increased tax burden of only 0.4 percentage points due to the new alternative funding sources.

The increased borrowing needs would raise the Debt: GDP ratio by 4.5 percentage points from 44% to 48% over the projection period. This remains within the SADC limits but out with the IMF suggested sustainability levels. For Tanzania borrowing would be a long term investment – required each year for fifteen years. As such it may not be the optimal policy choice for financing UHC with HIVAIDS. If borrowing was a policy consideration concessional debt would need to be a priority as the country is moderately at risk of debt distress.

13.6 Data Issues

The Tanzania model used both the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database data (2008/09 to 2011/12) and a recent Health Public Expenditure Review covering 2010/11 as a basis for trend projections.

However, for HIV/AIDS the only data available was the NASA 2005/06 report, and so the government data is not as up to date as one would wish. For donor contributions the model uses the National Multi-Sectoral HIV/AIDS Strategy 2012/13 – 2017/18 which includes data on historic trends for PEPFAR and Global Fund disbursements (2009/10 – 2012/13).

14 Zambia

14.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

Table 14 shows a sub-set of key macroeconomic indicators for Zambia resulting from the financing gap model. The next fifteen years are projected to have strong

growth and declining inflation. However, the Governments' Fiscal Deficit could continue to be outside of the SADC convergence target. Although Public Debt is expected to rise it remains within the SADC criteria. The IMF's latest Debt Sustainability Analysis states that Zambia is at 'low risk of debt distress'⁵⁶.

MODEL PROJECTIONS FOR ZAMBIA COMPARED TO SADC

	SADC CONVERGENCE TARGETS		BASELINE	BUSINESS AS USUAL	INNOVATIVE ACTION
	2012	2018	2010/11- 14/15 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average	2015/16- 29/30 Average
Real GDP Growth*	7%	7%	8.6%	5.3%	-
Nominal GDP Growth	-	-	16.1%	9.8%	-
GDP per capita (USD)	-	-	1,472	2,734	-
Inflation (Annual Change)	5%	3%	7.5%	4.5%	-
Fiscal Deficit (+/- 1%)	3%	3%	-5.1%	-4.1%	-
Tax Burden**	-	-	14.2%	21.7%	22.1%
Public Debt (% GDP)	60%	60%	26.2%	40.6%	42.6%

Source: OPM Macro

Model Notes:

* = The sustainability of a 7% real growth rate over ten years was considered optimistic and for the model a more conservative 5% real growth rate was used.

** = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF / SSF mandatory contributions are included in both)

GDP per capita is expected to grow from around 1,600 USD in 2014/15 to 3,900 in 2029/30. This is a movement up the middle income country status over the time period – as such all macroeconomic indicators have been targeted to meet middle income levels by 2029/30; e.g. taxation rates, and ODA levels. These will affect the fiscal space available for health and HIVAIDS.

⁵⁶ IMF Country Report No. 14/5 (Jan 2014) 'Zambia 2013 Article IV Consultation'.

~~~~**^** 

# 14.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS

The World Health Organisation (WHO) data for 2008/09 – 2011/12 the Health sector in Zambia is funded by 24% from the government, 35% by donors, 27% by Households Out of Pocket Expenditures, and 13% from private companies. There is no mandatory national health insurance and private health insurance accounts for only 1.5% of total health expenditure. From the National Budget allocation to health is around 6% over this period.

For HIVAIDS the NASA 2005/06 reports show high donor dependency in the financing of HIVAIDS – 90%. The Government provides 7% of funding for HIVAIDS, which equates to 0.5% of the National Budget. The Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) stands at 0.01 which is very low in comparison to the SADC region where the average was 0.5 (average 2008/09 – 2012/13)<sup>57</sup>. The Resch measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS sits at 0.4, again low compared to the SADC average of 1.1 over the baseline period<sup>58</sup>.

### 14.3 Resource Gap

**Scenario 1: Business as Usual** – Zambia's lower level health needs are set at 86 USD per capita and the HIVAIDS resource needs are provided by UNAIDS. It is assumed that current allocation to health and HIVAIDS and other related policies are continued with a slowdown in donor funding. Figure 27 shows an overview of the findings on resource needs, available funding, and resultant funding gaps. Key findings are as follows:

- Combined UHC and HIVAIDS resource needs would be underfunded by around 690 million USD pa if the status quo continues.
- This equates to 1.6% of GDP or 5.3% of the national budget.



## <sup>57</sup> DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by General government expenditure as a proportion of the prevalence of HIV AIDS within the population. <sup>58</sup> Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within

<sup>58</sup> Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within Total DALYs. **Scenario 2: Innovative Action** – Zambia takes action to alleviate the financing gap by raising Government Expenditure on Health to 12% (as per top tier middle income country health expenditure in SADC). In parallel the government would raise the share of health expenditure to HIVAIDS to 0.559. This would be done over a ten year period, by 2024/25, and continue up to 2029/30. Other financing options such as earmarked funds are included as well as efficiency savings.

### 14.4 Domestic Financing Options

The modelling projections imply a reduction in monies from the international community for health and HIVAIDS. To offset this and overcome the resource gap four options were examined, these are discussed below and shown in Figure 28:

1. Increased Government Budget Allocation – In an attempt to overcome this gap current government funding to the health sector could double from the current 6% allocated to health (to reach 12%). The DIPI Resch measure would need to rise to 0.5 over the same time period. With a greater government commitment the Zambia could gain an additional 261 million USD pa over the projected time period. This could close the gap by 2028/29.

- 2. Alternative Sources The remaining gap can be partially closed in the short to medium term by the new alternative sources of funding. These specific taxation measures where revenues are earmarked for health and HIVAIDS (such as airport and airtime levies, and mainstreaming) have the potential to bring an extra 285 million USD a year to the sector. This equates to an average of 0.4% of GDP and would close the gap by 2024/25 alongside the budget allocation measures.
- **3.** *Efficiency* If Zambia implemented efficiency measure they could save an annual average of 580 million USD on the cost of services. This equates to 1% of GDP, or 3% of the national budget. The addition of efficiency savings to the first two financing options would close the financing gap by 2021/22.
- **4. Borrowing** Finally, to close the gap fully borrowing would be required in the initial six years averaging 390 million USD a year, (2.3% of GDP).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> This means, for example, a country where 10% of the total disease burden is due to AIDS would be expected to spend at least 5% of its health budget on AIDS programs.

### PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: ZAMBIA SCENARIO 2 (M USD)



### 14.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications

Assuming that the increased budget allocation to health and HIVAIDS is created through redistribution of current resources rather than increased national tax levels then there is expected to be an increased tax burden of only 0.4 percentage points due to the new alternative funding sources.

However, if the gap was to be entirely closed the Debt: GDP ratio would rise by 1.9% over the projection period. This moves the ratio (42.6%) outside the IMF bounds of advised debt sustainable levels (40%), but would remain within the SADC convergence criteria target (60%). However, it would only be for the medium term before other domestic sources rose to accommodate UHC needs. Therefore this line of action should be taken with serious consideration, and if debt was considered concessional arrangements ought to be a priority.

#### 14.6 Data Issues

Data availability for Zambia allowed for the general macro modelling methodology to be applied; i.e. the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database data (2008/09 to 2011/12) was used as a basis for trend projections.

More up to date data would have been useful for HIV/AIDS. The only source found was NASA 2005/06 which had budget data projections for 2006 and 2007.

## 15 Zimbabwe

## 15.1 Macro Indicators and Convergence Criteria

Table 15 shows a sub-set of key macroeconomic indicators for Zimbabwe resulting from the financing gap model. Strong growth and low inflation are in line with SADC requirements. The Governments' Fiscal Deficit is within acceptable boundaries for the projected period. Public Debt is high, and although declining over the period it is still outside the SADC ceiling. The IMF's latest Debt Sustainability Analysis states that Zimbabwe is currently in debt distress<sup>60</sup>.

# MODEL PROJECTIONS FOR ZAMBIA COMPARED TO SADC

|                           | SADC CONVERGENCE<br>TARGETS |      | BASELINE                                   | BUSINESS AS<br>USUAL                       | INNOVATIVE<br>ACTION                       |
|---------------------------|-----------------------------|------|--------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|
|                           | 2012                        | 2018 | <b>2010/11-</b><br><b>14/15</b><br>Average | <b>2015/16-</b><br><b>29/30</b><br>Average | <b>2015/16-</b><br><b>29/30</b><br>Average |
| Real GDP Growth*          | 7%                          | 7%   | 9.2%                                       | 5.6%                                       | -                                          |
| Nominal GDP Growth        | -                           | -    | 12.5%                                      | 9.2%                                       | -                                          |
| GDP per capita (USD)      | -                           | -    | 720                                        | 1,545                                      | -                                          |
| Inflation (Annual Change) | 5%                          | 3%   | 3.3%                                       | 3.6%                                       | -                                          |
| Fiscal Deficit (+/- 1%)   | 3%                          | 3%   | -1.5%                                      | -3.5%                                      | -                                          |
| Tax Burden**              | -                           | -    | 32.9%                                      | 35.5%                                      | 35.9%                                      |
| Public Debt (% GDP)       | 60%                         | 60%  | 91.2%                                      | 85.5%                                      | 89.9%                                      |

Source: OPM Macro

Model Notes:

\* = The sustainability of a 7% real growth rate over ten years was considered optimistic and for the model a more conservative 5% real growth rate was used.

\*\* = Tax Burden in Baseline is the Tax: GDP Ratio, in Innovative Action Scenario the taxation-related innovative funding mechanisms are added (NHIF / SSF mandatory contributions are included in both)

GDP per capita is expected to grow from around 800 USD in 2014/15 to more than 2,000 in 2029/30. This is a movement up from low income to middle income status over the time period – as such all macroeconomic indicators have been targeted to meet middle income levels by 2029/30; e.g. taxation rates, and ODA levels. These will affect the fiscal space available for health and HIVAIDS

<sup>60</sup> IMF Country Report No. 13/193 (Jul 2013) 'Zimbabwe Staff-Monitored Program'.



# 15.2 Current Situation in Health and HIVAIDS

Data on the Health sector (2008/09 – 2011/12) in Zimbabwe shows Households Out of Pocket Expenditures account for almost 50% of health expenditure. The Government provides just less than a third, donors just less than 30% and 5% is sourced from private companies. The Governments national health insurance makes up 15% of the governments funding of health. From the National Budget allocation to health is around 8%.

For HIVAIDS the UNGASS 2012 report show that the sector is donor dependant funding 60% of total spending. The Government provides 37% of all funding for HIVAIDS – this includes a 3% earmarked transfer of domestic tax revenues. The Domestic Investment Priority Index (DIPI) stands at 0.02 which is low in comparison to the SADC region where the average was 0.5 (average 2008/09 – 2012/13)<sup>61</sup>. The Resch measure for comparable investment in HIVAIDS sits at 0.1, again low compared to the SADC average of 1.1 over the baseline period<sup>62</sup>.

### 15.3 Resource Gap

Scenario 1: Business as Usual – Zimbabwe's health needs are set at 86 USD per capita, and HIVAIDS resource needs are provided by UNAIDS. It is assumed that current allocation to health and HIVAIDS and other related policies are continued with a slowdown in donor funding. Figure 29 shows an overview of the findings on resource needs, available funding, and resultant funding gaps. Key findings are as follows:

- HIVAIDS needs could be underfunded by 940 million USD pa if the status quo continues.
- This equates to 4.5% of GDP or 10.5% of the national budget.



PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS

### <sup>61</sup> DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by General government expenditure as a proportion of the prevalence of HIV AIDS within the

population. <sup>62</sup> Resch measure of DIPI = Government expenditure on HIVAIDS divided by Government expenditure on Health as a proportion of AIDS DALYs within Total DALYs. **Scenario 2: Innovative Action** – Zimbabwe takes action to alleviate the financing gap by raising Government Expenditure on Health to 12% (as per top tier middle income country health expenditure in SADC). In parallel the government would raise the share of health expenditure to HIVAIDS to 0.5<sup>63</sup>. This would be done over a ten year period, by 2024/25, and continue up to 2029/30. Other financing options such as earmarked funds are included as well as efficiency savings.

### 15.4 Innovative Funding

The modelling projections imply a reduction in monies from the international community for health and HIVAIDS. To offset this and overcome the resource gap four options were examined, these are discussed below and shown in Figure 30Figure 2:

1. Increased Government Budget Allocation – To overcome this gap current government funding to the health sector would need rise from the current 8% allocated to health (to reach 12%). The DIPI Resch measure would need to rise from 0.3 to 0.5 over the same time period. This would raise an average of 1.3 million USD over the next fifteen years and would close the financing gap by 2022/23.

- 2. Alternative Sources The remaining gap can be partially closed in the near term by the new alternative sources of funding. These specific taxation measures where revenues are earmarked for health and HIVAIDS (such as airport and airtime levies, and mainstreaming) have the potential to bring an extra 135 million USD a year to the sector. This equates to an average of 0.4% of GDP, and would close the gap by 2021/22.
- 3. Efficiency If Zimbabwe implemented efficiency measure they could save 420 million USD pa on the cost of services. This equates to around 1.6% of GDP, or 3.8% of the national budget, and could close the gap by 2020/21.
- **4.** *Borrowing* Finally, it is projected that some accumulation of debt is necessary to meet the basic health needs for Zimbabwe in the initial five years. This would amount to around 575 million a year from 2015/16 to 2019/20.

<sup>63</sup> This means, for example, a country where 10% of the total disease burden is due to AIDS would be expected to spend at least 5% of its health budget on AIDS programs.

### PROJECTIONS FOR COMBINED UHC AND HIVAIDS RESOURCE GAP: ZIMBABWE SCENARIO 2 (M USD)

3,500



### **15.5 Fiscal and Macro Implications**

Assuming that the increased budget allocation to health and HIVAIDS is created through redistribution of current resources rather than increased national tax levels then there is expected to be an increased tax burden of only 0.4 percentage points due to the new alternative funding sources.

However, the financing gap cannot be closed entirely without borrowing. This is projected to raise the Debt: GDP ratio by 4.4% - from 85.5% to 89.9% - over the projected time period. Given the level of debt stock and the status of being in debt distress, borrowing for health financing would not be advised. Zimbabwe is currently outside of the SADC criteria for Debt: GDP and the IMF recommendation of 40%. If it was a necessity, concessionary loans should be sought.

### 15.6 Data Issues

No up to date health financing data was available on the World Health Organisation (WHO). Instead the National Budget documents from the Zimbabwe Ministry of Finance were used to populate the macro model. OECD data on donor health financing was used for external funding. The budget supplied official data on national health insurance / social security contributions but no data was found on private health insurance.

HIVAIDS data was sourced from the UNGASS 2012 report. However this had only the top level spending amounts and so averages from the SADC countries were used to estimate the baseline funding sources for Zimbabwe. The budget data and 3% earmarked transfer also added to this calculation.





ARE ENDING AIDS 2030 AND UHC POLICY OBJECTIVES JOINTLY ATTAINABLE IN SADC? A FISCAL PERSPECTIVE

Technical Working Group for Sustainable Financing